
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

FRIDAY, JANUARY 12, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,

"Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met at 10:30 a.m., pursuant to adjournment

on yesterday, in Boom No. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Costigan, Adams, and
Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee, Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee; and Clif-
ford B. Longley and Louis J. Colombo, attorneys for Edsel B. Ford.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. Mr. Ford
will take the stand, please.

TESTIMONY OF EDSEL B. FORD, PRESIDENT FORD MOTOR CO.,
DEARBORN, MICH.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ford, do you know what expense, if any, the
Guardian National Bank of Commerce was put to in order to pur-
chase Government securities for the account of the Ford Motor Co.,
at the end of 1931, buying them from the Ford Motor Co.?

Mr. FORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did the Ford Motor Co. defray to the bank any of the

expense that the bank might have been put to, or the loss which it
might have incurred, in connection with that transaction ?

Mr. FORD. I do not know, sir. I did not handle the transaction.
Mr. PECORA. On yesterday in the course of your testimony you told

the subcommittee about a loan of 1 million dollars which you made
to the Guardian Detroit Co. on December 11, 1930; and about a loan
of 5 million dollars of securities which you made at about the same
time to the same company, in order to enable that company to use
those securities as collateral for a loan of 4y2 million dollars. Nows
did you or your company make any other loans to either the Guar-
dian Union Group, Inc., or any of its units?

Mr. FORD. The Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., made a loan
at the Continental Commercial Bank, on which I was endorser.

Mr. PECORA. When?
Mr. FORD (witness begins looking through some papers7 in his

portfolio).
Senator COUZENS. While you are looking through your records, Mr.

Ford, do you remember the amount?
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Mr. FORD. I t was 2y2 million dollars.
Mr. PECORA. Was that on or about July 1,1932?
Mr. FORD (continuing to look through some papers in his port-

folio). The agreement was dated December 16, 1931.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the parties to that agreement?
Mr. FORD (continuing to look through his papers).
Mr. PECORA. While you are looking that up let me ask you: Was

that agreement the one under which a credit not to exceed 15 million
dollars was arranged for ?

Mr. FORD. I do not believe I remember that.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall anything at all about the terms of the

agreement ?
Mr. FORD. I would have to look it up to see.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. FORD (continuing to look through some papers). I haven't

the agreement—yes, I find I have a copy of the agreement here.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce it, please?
Mr. FORD. DO you want it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. FORD. Here it is.
Mr. PECORA. Thank you. Now, Mr. Ford, I have before me what

purports to be a photostatic reproduction of the copy of the agree-
ment which you have just shown me. Will you look at the photo-
static reproduction thereof, which I now hand to you, and tell me
if you recognize it as a true and correct copy of the agreement in
question ?

Mr. FORD (after making a comparison, Mr. Colombo, his attorney,
holding the photostat, and the witness holding his own paper).

The CHAIRMAN. YOU can answer now if you "are ready, Mr. Ford.
Mr. FORD. Yes, sir; that is a copy.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer in evidence the photostatic

reproduction of the agreement.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(An agreement in letter form, dated Dec. 16, 1931, addressed to

the Continental Illinois Bank & Trust Co. of Chicago, and the
Bankers Trust Co. of New York City, signed by Guardian Detroit
Union Group, Inc., was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 76, Jan.
12, 1934 ", and will be found where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Ford, do you know the circumstances un-
der which this agreement, which has been marked " Committee Ex-
hibit No. 76 ", in evidence, was entered into?

Mr. FORD. I do not quite get your question, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the circumstances under which this

agreement was entered into?
Mr. FORD. Well, this is the agreement. Do you mean by your

question, the terms of the agreement ?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; not the terms, but
Mr. FORD (continuing). The reasons for it?
Mr. PECORA (continuing). The reasons or circumstances under

which it was found necessary or advisable to make the agreement
that has just been produced and placed in evidence.

Mr. FORD. Well, the Guardian Group wished to borrow some
money, and that was the method by which they went about doing it.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 4679

Mr. PECORA. What was the condition of the Guardian Group at
that time which made it necessary for it to borrow money ?

Mr. FORD. Well, the assets of members or units were being criti-
cized, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Criticized by whom?
Mr. FORD. By the examiner, I suppose.
Mr. PECORA. By assets of the members—do you mean assets of

the banks that were units of the group ?
Mr. FORD. Units of the group; yes, sir. And as I remember it

those funds were used to take out those criticized assets.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, I will read the agreement that has been

offered in evidence and received as " Committee Exhibit No. 76 " of
this date. It is in letter form, and as follows:

GUARDIAN DETROIT UNION GROUP, INC.,
Detroit, Mich., December 16, 1931.

OONTINETAL ILLINOIS BANK & TRUST CO.,
Chicago.

BANKERS TRUST CO.,
New York.

GENTLEMEN: It is proposed that the Guarian Detroit Union Group, Inc., a
Michigan corporation, borrow in its own name or in the name of certain of
its directors, for or on its behalf, not to exceed an aggregate of $15,000,000 as
set forth in this letter and as authorized by the board of directors at a regular
meeting held on December 14, 1931.

1. The loan which the Bankers Trust Co. now holds from the Guardian
Detroit Co. of $4,500,000 will be assumed by the Guardian Detroit Union Group,
Inc. This loan is now secured by approximately $5,000,000 par value of mu-
nicipal bonds, the property of Mr. Edsel B. Ford and loaned by him to the
Guardian Detroit Co. with full power in that company to pledge the same.
The Bankers Trust Co. will continue to carry said loan as the obligation of the
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., under the same terms and conditions as
it is now carrying the obligation of the Guardian Detroit Co. The Bankers
Trust Co. will also loan to the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., up to
$3,000,000, which said loan is to be secured by certain bonds and stocks of a
character acceptable to Bankers Trust Co. (by D.P.C.) and now the property
of the Guardian Detroit Co. (to be acquired by the Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc.), said loan to be collateralized with a margin of at least 25 percent
in market value as against the face amount of the loan. Both of the aforesaid
loans, that is to say, the loan for $4,500,000' and loan for $3,000,000, may be
liquidated from time to time by the sale of the collateral, and the Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc., shall have the right to pledge such additional
collateral as it may have available when and as needed (other than its holdings
of bank shares).

2. The Bankers Trust Co. will loan for a period, with renewals, not exceeding
3 years, to Mrs. C. S. Mott, $2,500,000, said loan to be collaterialized by the
note of a like amount of Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., payable to the
order of said Mott, and by him endorsed and assigned in connection with his
loan.

3. The Continental Illinois Bank & Trust Co. will loan the Guardian Detroit
Union Group, Inc., for a period with renewals not exceeding 3 years, $2,500,000
upon the direct unsecured obligation of said corporation.

4. The Continental Illinois Bank & Trust Co. will loan to Mr. Edsel B.
Ford for a period with renewals not exceeding 3 years, $2,500,000, said loan
to be collateralized by the note of a like amount of the Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc., payable to said Ford and by him endorsed and assigned in
connection with his loan.

5. In connection with the three last-named loans of $2,500,000 each, aggre-
gating $7,500,000, it is understood and agreed as follows:

(a) The rate of interest for the first year shall be 5% percent per annum
payable quarterly on the 5th of January, April, July, and October.

(6) The rate of interest after the first year shall be as agreed upon from
time to time, but at a rate not less than 5 percent nor more than 6 percent per
annum.
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(c) The Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., undertakes to pay not less
than $1,500,000 on or before January 1, 1933, a further sum of not less than
$2,250,000 on or before January 1, 1934, and the balance on or before January
1, 1935.

(d) All payments made upon the principal of said loans shall be applied
pro rata thereon.

(e) The maturity of the notes evidencing said indebtedness from time to
time shall be as may be agreeable to the Bankers Trust Co. and the Continental
Illinois Bank & Trust Co., with the understanding that renewals will be
made from time to time to the end that the entire obligation of $7,500,000
will be liquidated on or before January 1, 1935.

6. Except from or by liquidation of the collateral itself, the loans made by
the Bankers Trust Co., aggregating approximately $7,500,000 and specifically
referred to in paragraph 1 of this letter, will not be liquidated from other
sources than the collateral securing the same without the consent of the Con-
tinental Illinois Bank & Trust Co., Mr. Edsel B. Ford, and Mr. C. S. Mott.

7. Mr. Edsel B. Ford will agree that the present obligation of $1,000,000,
owing to him by the Guardian Detroit Co., will remain the obligation of that
company until the total borrowings of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.,
have been reduced to such an extent that the transfer of said obligation from
the Guardian Detroit Go. to the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., will not
exceed the $15,000,000 hereinafter referred to, authorized by the board of
directors and, furthermore, that said obligation and the obligation to return to
him said $5,000,000 par value of bonds will be carried by said Edsel B. Ford
until the final liquidation and payment of the $7,500,000 of loans referred to
in paragraphs 2, 3, and 4 of this letter, and that until such liquidation said
obligations will be subordinated to the payment thereof.

8. The Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., undertakes that other than
the borrowings previously referred to in this letter, it will make no further
or additional borrowings without the prior consent of the Bankers Trust Co.,
the Continental Illinois Bank & Trust Co., Mr. Edsel B. Ford, and Mr. C. S.
Mott.

9. The Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., agrees that no sale of its major
bank stock holdings will be made without the consent of the parties named in
the foregoing paragraph as long as all or any part of the $7,500,000 loans
referred to in paragraphs 2, 3, and 4 of this letter s^all remain outstanding,
Unless the proceeds of such sale or sales shall be applied in liquidation of said
loans and shall be sufficient in amount to accomplish such liquidation.

10. No major changes shall be made in the management of the Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc., or in any of its large Detroit units after Mar?h 1,
1932, which in the opinion of the Bankers Trust Co. and the Continental Illinois
Bank & Trust Co., shall be detrimental to the entire situation or which may
adversely affect the security of their obligations.

Yours very truly,
ROBERT O. LORD,

President
A. A. F. MAXWELL,

Secretary.

We have read the foregoing and the terms thereof are satisfactory to us and
we agree to the terms thereof:

C. S. MOTT.
EDSEL B. FORD.

Accepted, December 18, 1931.
BANKERS TRUST CO.,
S. SLOAN COLT,

President.
CONTINENTAL ILLINOIS BANK & TRUST CO.,

ABNER J. STILWELL,
Vice President.

Now, reference is made, as you have probably noticed in this
letter of agreement, to action taken by the board of directors of the
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., at its regular meeting held
on December 14, 1931, authorizing the making of the loans referred
to in this letter of agreement. Are you familiar with the action
that was taken by the board of directors at that time?
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Mr. FORD. I do not recall it.
Mr. PECORA. See if your recollection is refreshed by my reading

to you the following extract from the minutes of the meeting of the
board of directors of the group on December 14, 1931. At the meet-
ing in question, according to the minute book, you did not attend.
Does that accord with your recollection ?

Mr. FORD. I don't remember, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I will read this extract from the minutes, under the

caption of the " Report of the President ":
President Lord made the following recommendations, which, on motion duly

made and seconded, were unanimously approved:
Then follow recommendations numbered here 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8,

and 9. The fourth recommendation reads as follows:
Second. We recommend that all bad or doubtful assets be lifted out from all

banks and trust companies, so as to place these units in the best possible condi-
tion to compete for banking and trust business, to which we recommend that
we confine our activities in the future.

Then recommendation no. 5 made by Mr. Lord reads as follows,
according to the minutes:

Third: In order to effect liquidation of the portfolio of the securities com-
panies to best advantage, we recommend that this liquidation be centered in
the Group Co. and that all loans of the various securities companies be consoli-
dated in a loan by the Group Co., part of the proceeds of which will be used
to pay off existing loans of the various security companies.

Recommendation no. 8 reads as follows:
In order to assume and pay off present loans to the securities companies and

provide for working out recoveries from slow or doubtful assets of banks and
trust companies, and thereby give them increased liquidity, it is recommended
that authority be granted to the officers of the Group Co. to borrow from time
to time, as may be necessary to put the above program into effect, a total of
not to exceed 15 million dollars, upon such terms as may be agreed upon.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW many of those security companies were
there, Mr. Ford; do you remember ?

Mr. FORD. I think there were four, but I am not sure.
The CHAIRMAN. Their business chiefly was to furnish security for

deposits on public funds in these institutions ?
Mr. FORD. Oh, no, sir; they were to deal in securities.
Mr. PECORA. They were security affiliates of the different bank

units in the Group. And the most important one and the largest
one was the company known as the Guardian Detroit Co. ?

Mr. FORD. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. That was the security affiliate of the Guardian De-

troit Bank, which afterward became the Guardian National Bank
of Commerce?

Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Can you enumerate those four affiliates?
Mr. FORD. Keane, Higbie & Co. was one at one time. I cannot

quite remember the termination. The Guardian Detroit Co. was
another one. And I think there were two up in the State, but I
cannot recall them.

Senator COTJZENS. DO not recall the names ?
Mr. FORD. NO, sir; I do not. I may be mistaken about that

number, but I think there were four.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that the condition not only of the Group
but of its various bank and security affiliate units in December 1931
was rather serious?

Mr. FORD. Yes. These assets were being appraised and depre-
ciated all the time, and that is what made the different units require
assistance of this kind to satisfy the depreciation and the criticism
of the securities against the loans in these banks.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know how much of the moneys representing
proceeds of any loans made to the Group under the terms of this
agreement of December 16, 1931, which has been marked in evidence
as " Committee's Exhibit No. 76 " was actually used for the purposes
that you have referred to?

Mr. FORD. NO, sir. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know how much was actually borrowed by

the Group under the terms of this agreement of December 16,1931 ?
Mr. FORD (after referring to documents). I would not dare say.

I don't know the exact figure.
Senator COUZENS. Was the whole fifteen million borrowed?
Mr. FORD. I don't know that. I don't think so, but I don't re-

member.
Senator COITZENS. May I ask, Mr. Pecora, at this time whether

those minutes of December 14,1931, included the list of directors who
were present?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir; I will read them into the record from the
minute book. This purports to have been an adjourned regular
quarterly meeting of the board of directors of the Guardian Detroit
Union Group, Inc., held on Monday, December 14, 1931, at 2 p.m.

" There were present "—and I will read the names from the min-
utes—" Frank W. Blair, Arthur C. Bloomfield, Henry E. Bodman,
Clarence H. Booth, Joseph H. Brewer, Daniel D. Brown, Charles
S. Campbell, George R. Cook, Harry S. Covington, John H. French,
Frank E. Gorman, Stephen A. Graham, C. H. Haberkorn, Jr., Sher-
win A. Hill, Ernest Kanzler, Robert O. Lord, Frank J. Maurice,
Edwin R. Morton, Charles S. Mott, Fred T. Murphy, Edwin H.
Nelson, Phelps Newberry, Bert K. Patterson, Herbert S. Reynolds,
John R. Russell, Murray W. Sales, Henry W. Sanger, R. Perry
Shorts, Hal H. Smith, John N. Stalker, James L. Walsh, Charles
B. Warren.

" Mr. Frank W. Blair, chairman of the board, presided, and Mr.
A. A. F. Maxwell acted as secretary."

Now, apparently the difficulties of the Group and various of its
units became so marked by December of 1930 that loans of 5y2 mil-
lion dollars had to be obtained, which were obtained by a loan of
1 million dollars, which you individually made, and a loan of 4 ^
million dollars, obtained from the Bankers Trust Co. upon 5 million
dollars principal amount of securities loaned by you to the Guardian
Detroit Co.

Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, despite that fact, Mr. Ford, it appears that

during the year 1930 and during the year 1931, particularly, the
Group paid substantial cash dividends to its stockholders, the greater
portion of which it obtained in the form of dividends declared by
the various banking units of the Group. You recall that to be the
fact, don't you ?
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Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you, as a director of the Group, sanction the

declaration and payment of those dividends during those years both
by the Group and by the various unit banks in the Group ?

Mr. FORD. I don't recall actually sanctioning them, but I know
that they were being paid. I didn't criticize them.

Mr. PECORA. YOU did not criticize them ?
Mr. FORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not offer any objection or protest to such

action ?
Mr. FORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were you present at the meetings of the board of the

Group at which those dividends were declared?
Mr. FORD. I don't remember.
Mr. PECORA. During the years 1930 and 1931 ?
Mr. FORD. I don't remember.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a good memory, Mr. Ford ?
Mr. FORD. I think so.
Senator ADAMS. I t does not always operate.
Mr. PECORA. Up to the present time you have not recalled many,

or most in fact, of the important things that I have asked you about
concerning the business and the operation of the Group and unit
banks.

Mr. FORD. Well, I am very sorry, sir, but there are a great many
things going on from day to day that I have to go through with, and
it is not always possible to retain all kinds of facts and figures.
Some people are more able to do that than others.

Mr. PECORA. Outside of your position as president of the Ford
Motor Co., and I presume a member of its board of directors, did
you act as a director or officer of any other corporation during the
years 1930 and 1931 and 1932, with the exception of this Group and
one or two of its unit banks ?

Mr. FORD. Well, I would have to refer to my records. We have a
lot of subsidiary corporations.

Mr. PECORA. By " we " you mean the Ford Motor Co. ?
Mr. FORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Outside of the immediate corporate interests of the

Ford Motor Co. and its subsidiaries, did you sit and serve as a mem-
ber of the board of directors of any other corporation or corporations
than this Group and any of its unit banks during the years 1930
and 1931 and 1932?

Mr. FORD. I don't think so.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what the status is today of any of the

loans that were made under this agreement of December 16, 1931?
Mr. FORD. I know that some of them were paid.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know which ones ?
Mr. FORD. The 4% million dollar loan that was at the Bankers

Trust Co. and the 2% million dollar endorsement which I made was
paid. Those are the only ones I know of.

Mr. PECORA. The others remain unpaid ?
Mr. FORD. I don't know, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you spoke of the payment of the loan of 4%

million dollars. Was that paid by the group or by any of its units?
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Mr. FORD. NO.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, it was paid by the Ford Motor

Co., wasn't it?
Mr. FORD. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. When I asked you before about the status of these

loans and you said that some of them were paid I wanted you to
tell which of these loans or portions thereof had been paid by the
Group or any of its units.

Mr. FORD. I don't think any of them were paid by the group or
its units.

Mr. PECORA. And that was because the group and those units were
not in a position to repay those loans, wasn't it?

Mr. FORD. I don't know about that. They may have had assets
or cash to pay them, but they did not pay them.

Mr. PECORA. The loan of 4 ^ million dollars which has already
been spoken of and which you say was paid by the Ford Motor Co.—
has that been repaid to the Ford Motor Co. ?

Mr. FORD. NO, sir.
Senator ADAMS. And the Ford Motor Co. holds the original papers

against the bank ?
Mr. FORD. The Ford Motor Co. paid it temporarily and then I re-

imbursed the Ford Motor Co., so it is an obligation
Senator ADAMS (interposing). But you hold the obligation against-

the
Mr. FORD. Against the group.
Senator ADAMS. Against the group. And that is true as to the

2y2-million-dollar obligation also, is it?
Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the 2y2 million dollars and the 4%-million-

dollar obligation that you referred to were both paid on February
18, 1933, by the Ford Motor Co., were theyi not?

Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the Ford Motor Co. has been reimbursed by you

individually ?
Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you now hold those obligations?
Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Which remain unpaid?
Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In addition to the loans provided for by this agree-

ment of December 16, 1931, was any other loan made by you or the
Ford Motor Co. to the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., or to
any of its units ?

Mr. FORD. There was a 314-million-dollar loan made on [examin-
ing papers]

Mr. PECORA. December 1932, wasn't it ?
Mr. FORD. Yes, sir; to the Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. TO the Union Guardian Trust Co. ?
Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who made that loan to it ?
Mr. FORD. The Ford Motor Co.
Mr. PECORA. Was it collateralized or secured in any way?
Mr. FORD. Ford Motor Co. holds a note dated December 29, 1932.
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Mr. PECORA. NO part of which has been paid ?
Mr. FORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PEGORA. NOW, I show you what purports to be a photostatic

copy of an agreement made between the Ford Motor Co. and the
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., under date of December 29,
1932. Will you look at it and. tell me if you recognize it to be a true
and correct copy of memorandum of agreement under which this
loan of Zy2 million dollars was made by your company to the
Guardian Detroit Union Group ?

Mr. FORD. I think that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(Photostat of agreement between Ford Motor Co. and Guardian

Detroit Union Group, Inc., dated Dec. 29, 1932, was designated
"Committee Exhibit No. 77, Jan. 12, 1934", and appears in full
immediately following, where read by Mr. Pecora.)

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Ford, may I ask how the stock of the Ford
Motor Co. is held ?

Mr. FORD. Held by Mr. Henry Ford and Mrs. Ford and myself.
The CHAIRMAN. Not held by the public ?
Mr. FORD. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Then you have another corporation, the Ford

Motor Co. of Canada?
Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. That stock is listed on the Exchange, I believe,

and distributed to the public generally, but that is a separate corpo-
ration ?

Mr. FORD. That is a separate corporation. We are stockholders
in that, and many other people.

Mr. PECORA. The agreement offered in evidence and received as
Committee's Exhibit No. 77 of this date reads as follows (reading) :

MEMORANDUM OF AGKEEMENT

This agreement made this 29th day of December 1932 A.D. by and between
the Ford Motor Co., a Delaware corporation, of Detroit, Mich., of the first part,
and the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., a Michigan corporation, of Detroit,
Mich, (hereinafter called the " Group Co.") of the second part.

Witnesseth: First, the Ford Motor Co. agrees to loan the Group Co. the
sum of $3,500,000, as evidenced by a note of the Group Co. delivered here-
with, dated December 2;9, 1932, A.D., and payable on or before 3 years from
date and bearing interest at the rate of 3% percent per annum, payable
semiannually.

Second. The Ford Motor Co. further agrees that the payment of such loan
shall be subordinated to the present outstanding obligations of the Group Co.,
covered by such company's existing agreements with the Continental, Illinois
National Bank & Trust Co., of Chicago, and the Bankers' Trust Co. of New York
City, such indebtedness being referred to set forth in an agreement dated De-
cember 16, 1931, A.B., between such banks and the Group Co., a copy of which
is attached hereto and made a part hereof.

Third. The Group Co. agrees that it will make no further or additional
borrowings nor pledge the capital stock of any of its subsidiary companies with-
out the prior consent of the Ford Motor Co., so long as the obligation hereby
created remains unpaid.

Fourth: The Group Co. also agrees during the period this loan or any
part thereof remains unpaid that no sale of its major bank holdings will be
made without consent of the Ford Motor Co., unless the proceeds of such sale
or sales shall be applied in liquidation of this loan and shall be sufficient in
amount to accomplish such liquidation.
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Fifth: The Group Co. agrees that the company will pay no dividends
upon its capital stock without the consent of the Ford Motor Co. "unless
the indebtedness referred to in paragraph 1 shall have first been paid in full.

In witness whereof the parties hereto have executed the foregoing.
FORD MOTOB CO.,

By EDSEL B. FORD, President.
BY B. J. CRAIG, Secretary.

GUARDIAN DETROIT UNION GROUP, INC.,
By ROBERT O. LORD, President.
By O. H. HABERKORN, Jr., Secretary.

The undersigned hereby consent and agree to the making of the loan to the
Group Co. by the Ford Motor Co., above referred to.

CHICAGO, I I I . , , 19—.
CONTINENTAL ILLINOIS NATIONAL BANK & TRUST CO.,

By , Cashier.
NEW YORK, N.Y., December SO, 1932.

BANKERS TRUST CO. OF NEW YORK,
By S. SLOAN COLT, President.

EDSEL B. FORD.
C. S. MOTT.

Senator COUZENS. Was there any collateral for that loan?
Mr. FORD. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What is the status of this loan ? Has any part of it

ever been repaid ?
Mr. FORD. Not paid.
Mr. PECORA. Any interest due thereon ever been paid ?
Mr. FORD. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. In the agreement of December 16, 1931, which has

been received in evidence this morning as Committee's Exhibit No.
76, I notice the following provision therein. It is in the concluding
paragraph, no. 10:

No major changes shall be made in the management of the Guardian Detroit
Union Group, Inc., or any of its large Detroit units after Marcth 1, 1932,
which, in the opinion of the Bankers Trust Co. and the Continental Illinois
Bank and Trust Co., shall be detrimental to the entire situation or which
may adversely affect the security of their obligations.

Isn't that rather an unusual provision, whereby a bank holding
company virtually surrenders its powers to two banks in two other
States?

Mr. FORD. Well, it may be. I never considered it that way. They
had loans, as well as ourselves, which they naturally were anxious
to protect, and I suppose that provision was put in for that pur-
pose. I t never occurred to me that it showed any control or at-
tempted control on the part of anybody else.

Mr. PECORA. I t virtually gave these two creditor banks a veto
power, didn't it ?

Mr. FORD. On any major changes?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. FORD. Not necessarily the banks alone. Doesn't that include

myself and Mr. Mott?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; unfortunately. The provision is:
No major changes shall be made in the management of the Guardian Detroit

Union Group, Inc., or in any of its large Detroit units after March 1, 1932,
which, in the opinion of the Bankers Trust Co. and the Continental Illinois
Bank & Trust Co., shall be detrimental to the entire situation.
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Mr. FORD. Yes. I am sorry. I misunderstood.
Mr. PECORA. It was probably thought that you as a director in the

group were in a position to exercise some voice or judgment with
regard to the management of the group. Does not the inclusion
of that remarkable provision in this loan agreement indicate further
the desperate situation of the group and its unit banks in December
1931?

Mr. FORD. That is subject to interpretation. I do not know that
it was necessarily desperate; I did not think so.

Mr. PECORA. Did you think its condition was desperate?
Mr. FORD. I thought it was difficult, but I did not think it was

desperate.
Mr. PECORA. Did you think it had become desperate by December

1932?
Mr. FORD. That all depends on what " desperate " means. Each

month was more difficult, of course.
Mr. PECORA. When February 1933 came around—you are familiar >

are you not, with the fact that representatives of the group sought
aid from the Eeconstruction Finance Corporation?

Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you take any part in any discussions or pro-

ceedings in relation to those efforts ?
Mr. FORD. Not with the authorities down here.
Mr. PECORA. I did not limit the question to efforts with the authori-

ties; but did you take part in any discussions or proceedings with
respect to the making of such efforts ?

Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you tell the committee the extent of your par-

ticipation and the substance of your participation in those discus-
sions, and give also the substance of the discussions themselves?

Mr. FORD. The whole matter was gone over with me by Mr.
Kanzler and it was his recommendation that a plan be devised
whereby assistance might be had from the Eeconstruction Finance
Corporation, and I concurred in that; and steps were taken to
proceed.

Mr. PECORA. When did Mr. Kanzler first discuss that subject with
you?

Mr. FORD. In January sometime.
Mr. PECORA. Of 1933?
Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many conversations did you have with him on

that subject—more than one?
Mr. FORD. Oh, yes. I don't recall, but it was more than one.
Mr. PECORA. YOU discussed the subject about that same period

of time with other officers of the group, did you not?
Mr. FORD. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. With whom?
Mr. FORD. Mr. Longley; I do not recall any others.
Mr. PECORA. Just what was the situation of the Group and its

unit banks at that time as it was represented to you by Mr. Kanzler
or Mr. Longley or anyone else?

Mr. FORD. Some of them were, in their opinion, in good shape,
and some of them had considerable frozen assets.
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Mr. PECORA. Which were those, in their opinion, that had con-
siderable frozen assets?

Mr. FORD. The Union Guardian Trust Co. was the worst.
Mr. PECORA. Which were the others that had frozen assets ?
Mr. FORD. I guess they all had to a certain extent.
Mr. PECORA. Which were those that, in their opinion, as stated to

you, were considered by them to be in need of outside relief ? And
when I say " outside relief " I mean, relief from outside the Group.

Mr. FORD. The plan was to secure sufficient from the Reconstruc-
tion Finance Corporation, if possible, to bolster up perhaps all of
the units, to put them in shape so that they would weather any storm
that might come later on. That was the purpose of the plan.

Mr. PECORA. Well, in the formulation of the plan had any study
or survey been made, so far as you knpw, by anyone, showing the
condition of the various banking units in the Group and the condi-
tion of the Group itself?

Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were the results of such a survey or examination

placed before you?
Mr. FORD. In the form of a discussion; perhaps not a report.
Mr. PECORA. If they were placed before you in the form of a dis-

cussion or in any other way, what information was given to you in-
dicating the condition of the Group and its various unit banks, in
January 1938?

Mr. FORD. I knew the condition of the group, because of the loans
that they had made. Loans were made from time to time to assist
the units of the group. This was a further requirement of the
units of the group as a precaution to a great extent.

Mr. PECORA. Tell the committee what you knew, then, whether
it was knowledge acquired by you directly or whether it was
hearsay obtained by you from Mr. Longley or Mr. Kanzler or any
other officers of the group.

Mr. FORD. It was information given to me by the officers whom
I have mentioned and perhaps others whom I do not recall.

Mr. PECORA. What was the substance of that information? In
other words, did they tell you just the condition of each banking
unit in the group or the condition of the group itself ?

Mr. FORD. Not in any great detail.
Mr. PECORA. TO what extent did they inform you about the

condition of such unit banks ?
Mr. FORD. They enumerated the various banks and said that

such and such a bank was in more or less liquid condition, some
more liquid than others, and that the less liquid ones would need
assistance. I do not recall which ones outside of the Union Guardian
Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. Did you ever attend any meeting of the board of
directors of the group or the advisory committee of the board of
directors of the group at which there was specifically discussed and
considered the condition of each banking unit in the group ?

Mr. FORD. A specific meeting?
Mr. PECORA. Any meeting at all.
Mr. FORD. I do not remember.
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Mr. PECOEA. YOU do not remember any such meeting of the board
of directors attended by you at which that subject came up for
discussion ?

Mr. FORD. NO, sir; I do not. My discussions were principally
with the officers mentioned, in discussion of the problems of the units.

Mr. PECORA. Tell us in as much detail as your memory will enable
you to do what Mr. Kanzler said to you in January 1933 concerning
the condition of the group and its banking units that rendered it
advisable or necessary to seek financial assistance from the R.F.C. ?

Mr, FORD. The Trust Co. had
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the Union Guardian Trust Co. ?
Mr. FORD. Yes—I am sorry. The Union Guardian Trust Co. was

in a frozen condition. I t had a banking department which was
being depleted by withdrawals, and the assets of the bank had frozen
to such an extent that they could not be liquidated fast enough to
take care of the withdrawals. That was the major problem that was
presented down here to the Reconstruction Finance Corporation, and,
as I remember it, the suggestion was made that not only should
the Trust Co. be taken care of but any other units that needed
assistance from the Reconstruction Finance Corporation should be
included in this commitment or requirement whereby the units could
be put on a sufficiently liquid basis to take care of any withdrawals
that might come along.

Mr. PECORA. What units other than the Union Guardian Trust Co.
did Mr. Kanzler tell you were in such condition as to require assist-
ance from the R.F.C. ?

Mr. FORD. I could not answer that from any definite remembrance
at all. I think Flint was one, the unit at Flint, Mich., and I think
Lansing was another.

Senator ADAMS. Were you seeking to make a loan to the group
from the R.F.C. or individual loans to the different units ?

Mr. FORD. I think it was one loan from the R.F.C. in which the
collateral was to be put up by these units and the assistance to go
back to these units in the way of cash from the Reconstruction
Finance Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Have you told us the substance of all that Mr.
Kanzler stated to you on that subject?

Mr. FORD. I have told you all I can remember at this time.
Mr. PECORA. Tell us what Mr. Longley said to you about the same

subject.
Mr. FORD. The discussion was on the same subject, and I cannot

vary it any. I mean, the whole problem was discussed and certain
conclusions were arrived at that the application be made.

Mr. PECORA. HOW much was to be sought from the R.F.C. for the
relief of the group and its banking units?

Mr. FORD. That figure varied. Originally I think the*idea was,
as I have said before, for the requirements of the Union Guardian
Trust Co. Then there was a much bigger commitment asked, I
think, to take care of all these requirements for the units, which was
some sixty million, I think. Then it was reduced to forty-one or
forty-five millions, or something like that.
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Senator COUZENS. Before you got to the point of including all of
the other units of the group did you frame an application for a loan
for the Union Guardian Trust Co. by itself?

Mr. FORD. The Union Guardian Trust Co. already had a loan.
Senator COTJTZENS. But was there not another plan to add to that?
Mr. FORD. Yes, sir; to add to that.
Senator COUZENS. HOW much were you asking for in your first

plan?
Mr. FORD. I have not the figures here, Senator, and it is awfully

hard to remember; but at some time I know that there were 24 or
25 million dollars of deposits and they wanted sufficient money to
take care of the deposit liabilities, and as I tried to memorize it, there
were about 14 millions, but I am not positive.

Senator COUZENS. Then that was afterward enlarged, as I under-
stand the testimony to state, to a larger amount to include all the
units. Is that correct?

Mr. FORD. Yes, sir. I think, on the suggestion of the R.F.C.
Senator COUZENS. DO you know what security was offered to take

care of the application for the Union Guardian Trust Co. ?
Mr. FORD. The second application or the original one ?
Senator COUZENS. The second application.
Mr. FORD. The kind of security?
Senator COUZENS. Yes; and the value that was placed upon it.
Mr. FORD. I think they offered all the remaining assets. The

value that was placed on it I do not recall, but it was less than the
requirement.

Senator COUZENS. I t was less than the requirement ?
Mr. FORD. AS I understand it.
Senator COUZENS. But you do not know how much less ?
Mr. FORD. Those figures changed from time to time. I t was sixty

some million dollars, and then it was reduced.
Senator COUZENS. I mean before you got to including all the

Group, when you first made up your application to secure a loan
sufficient to pay off all of your depositors in the Trust Co., there
was a deficiency, as I understand it, between the securities offered and
the amount of the loan applied for ?

Mr. FORD. Yes, sir. I do not remember what that was. I remem-
ber what the final deficiency was, but I do remember what that was at
the time.

Senator COUZENS. What was the final deficiency?
Mr. FORD. I t was about $7,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar in any way with the results of the

conferences that were had with members of the board of the R.F.C.
by officers and directors of the Guardian Detroit Union Group dur-
ing January and February of 1933 with respect to the Group's
application for a loan from the E.F.C. to enable the Group and the
unit banks to take care of the situation in which it then found itself?

Mr. FORD. Yes; I think I am.
Mr. PECORA. Tell the committee what you understand to have been

the course of events.
Mr. FORD. I thought I already had—that Mr. Kanzler and Mr.

Longley came to Washington and contacted the Reconstruction
Finance Corporation and made this request. The Reconstruction
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Finance Corporation sent appraisers or technical men to Detroit to
appraise the assets, and then they had various meetings, or several
meetings, with the R.F.C. board and others that were interested—I
think, Treasury officials. I t was a matter of negotiation from then
on, which took many days. The first trip was made in the latter part
of January, I believe, and then there was another trip on the 6th or
7th or 8th of February.

Is that what you want, Mr. Pecora ?
Mr. PECORA. Well, I want whatever you know of that.
Mr. FORD. Well
Mr. PECORA. IS that all you know about it?
Mr. FORD. I would much rather have you ask me a specific ques-

tion. I t seems to me that I have covered that phase of it. I said
they contacted with the R.F.C. officials, and after that it was a
matter of negotiation as to the value of the assets, the value of the
collateral pledged, and the amount of loan required, and the details
started to be worked out.

Mr. PECORA. YOU understood that the R.F.C, as the result of con-
ferences that its members had with officers of the group, sent ex-
aminers to Detroit to examine the assets of the unit banks and of the
group which would be available as security for a loan that was
sought from the R.F.C. ?

Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the result of the examination of those

assets by the examiners for the R.F.C. ?
Mr. FORD. I have been told that the assets which were first pre-

sented were not of sufficient value; that the officers that came down
here were told to put in the slow assets, not to put in the liquid
assets; that the slow assets, provided they were all right, would be
just as suitable for a loan of that kind; and they did that. Then,
when these figures were made up the collateral was insufficient and
they came back to Detroit and put in additional collateral.

Mr. PECORA. Well, with the additional collateral, was the amount
of the security found sufficient ?

Mr. FORD. I t was insufficient.
Mr. PECORA. By what amount?
Mr. FORD. Six or seven million dollars, I believe.
Mr. PECORA. Was any suggestion made with regard to that 6 or 7

million dollars?
Mr. FORD. TO me ?
Mr. PECORA. TO you.
Mr. FORD. For what purpose ?
Mr. PECORA. AS to how it might be taken care of.
Mr. FORD. That we supply it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. FORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What suggestion was made to you on that subject!

Who made it, and what was the outcome of it ?
Mr. FORD. I think Mr. Kanzler made it—perhaps Mr. Longley.

I discussed it with both—the question of subordinating the balance
of our deposits in the Union Guardian Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall how much your company had on
deposit in the Union Guardian Trust Co. at that time?
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Mr. FORD. Seven and a half million dollars.
Mr. PECORA. What was the suggestion made to you about it ?
Mr. FORD. That they be subordinated.
Mr. PECORA. TO what?
Mr. FORD. TO the other deposits.
Mr. PECORA. Was any other suggestion made on that subject ?
Mr. FORD. Later on the suggestion was made that we supply

additional capital besides that subordination.
Mr. PECORA. For a new company to be created ?
Mr. FORD. A new mortgage company to be created.
Mr. PECORA, Which would take over the assets of the group and its

unit banks and pledge them with the R.F.C. for a loan to be made by
the R.F.C. for the benefit of the group and its banks?

Mr. FORD. I think that was it.
Mr. PECORA. What specifically was the suggestion made to you on

that phase of the subject; that is, of providing new capital for this
mortgage company to be created for the purposes that have been
indicated ?

Mr. FORD. It was just that, that we supply, I think, $5,000,000 more
capital.

Mr. PECORA. What decision did you reach with regard to those
suggestions ?

Mr. FORD. That we would not do it.
Mr. PECORA. That you would neither supply the capital required

for the creation of the new mortgage company nor subordinate your
deposits in the Trust Co.?

Mr. FORD. It did not come to a definite understanding about the
subordination, but I think it was pretty generally understood what
we would do. We did not make any definite agreement, but it was
understood that the subordination would take place.

Mr. PECORA. I t was understood what subordination would take
place ?

Mr. FORD. Seven and a half millions additional deposits in the
Union Guardian Trust Co. I mean, in the discussion it was assumed
that we would do it.

Mr. PECORA. Did you indicate that you would do it?
Mr. FORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you state that definitely to Mr. Kanzler or Mr.

Longley or any other officer of the Group ?
Mr. FORD. I think I did; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was that communicated to the R.F.C. ?
Mr. FORD. I do not recall. I did not do it; I did not communi-

cate with them. I don't know whether they did or not; perhaps so.
Mr. PECORA. Did you authorize them to tell the R.F.C. that your

company would subordinate its deposits in the trust company ?
Mr. FORD. I do not believe it was quite as definite as that, but it

was a possibility, if everything else worked out all right. I mean,
if that was the only thing left to do.

Mr. PECORA. If that loan would meet the situation you indicated
that your company would be willing to subordinate its deposits?

Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you not understand at the time that there were

requirements in addition to that ?
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Mr. FORD. I did not understand it at the time. I t was all in the
status of negotiation, and the figures changed all the time and the
requirements changed, and the assets were being worked over and
reappraised, or at least more thoroughly appraised. I do not know
exactly how it was done, and I did not know at that time that an
additional requirement was made beyond the subordination.

Mr. PECORA. Did you not know at some time of the additional
requirement for raising capital for the new mortgage company?

Mr. FORD. That came later, as I remember it.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. When that did come up, what decision did you

make or indicate?
Mr. FORD. I answered that, that we refused to add to the sub-

ordination; that we would not put up more new capital. We had
put up what we thought was a great amount of money to help this
situation through and we came to the end of it. We decided we
could not do any more.

Mr. PECORA. According to evidence heretofore introduced before
this committee, at a meeting with the Board of Directors of the Re-
construction Finance Corporation, held by Mr. Kanzler, Mr. Long-
ley, and Mr. James L. Walsh, executive vice president of the
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Mr. Kanzler stated—and I am
quoting from the minutes of the Eeconstruction Finance Corpora-
tion—that:
in his opinion it would not be feasible to induce depositors to* subordinate their
claims during the life of the loan by the Corporation, if made, with the excep-
tion, possibly, of a few of the larger customers of the Guardian Group, including
the Ford Motor Co. In connection with the deposits of this company, totaling
about $30,000,000, in the various member banks of the Guardian Group, Mr.
Kanzler stated that not only had Henry Ford within the past 3 years aided the
group to the extent of about $16,000,000 but felt that he had done enough and
that they would be obliged to go to Mr. Ford again to assist in raising $5,000,000
of new capital for the proposed mortgage company. Mr. Kanzler said that it
would be impossible, in his opinion, to obtain this $5,000,000 advance from Mr.
Ford if the deposits of the Ford Motor Co. in the Guardian Group of banks
were frozen.

Does that represent
Mr. FOED. Excuse me. What date was that ?
Mr. PECORA. February 6, 1933.
Mr. FORD. I know nothing about that, Mr. Pecora. I was not at

that meeting.
Mr. PECORA. I know that, but what I am asking you is this: Was

that statement which Mr. Kanzler, according to the minutes of the
E.F.C., made to the directors of the E.F.C. on February 6 last, cor-
rectly representing the attitude that you had indicated to Mr. Kanzler
and his associates in the group that the Ford Motor Co. would take?

Mr. FORD. That we would not furnish additional capital for the
mortgage company?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. FORD. AS it turned out, that is what it was; but that was Mr.

Kanzler's opinion at that time.
Mr. PECORA. In substance, he forecast the attitude that the Ford

Motor Co. eventually took?
Mr. FORD. That is right.

175541—34—PT 10 8
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Mr. PECORA. Did you have any discussion of this subject with Mr.
A. A. Ballantine, who at that time was Under Secretary of the
Treasury ?

Mr. FORD. At what time ?
Mr. PECORA. In February of 1933.
Mr. FORD. Yes, sir. I met Mr. Ballantine twice.
Mr. PECORA. What was the substance of the discussion you had

with Mr. Ballantine when you met him on those two occasions ?
Mr. FORD. The first occasion was in the Secretary of the Treas-

ury's office on the 8th, I think, of February. I was down here on
another matter, and I met Mr. Ogden Mills and he asked me to come
over to his office the following morning, which I did, and Mr.
Arthur Ballantine was there and Mr. Miller, president of the R.F.C.
I believe that is all.

Mr. PECORA. What was the discussion that you had ?
Mr. FORD. I understand; I am coming to that. There was verjr

little detailed discussion then; it was a question of the general sit-
uation which they pointed out.

Mr. PECORA. Tell us what they pointed out.
Mr. FORD. I do not want to betray any
Mr. PECORA. Assume that we are in complete ignorance of what

happened between you and Mr. Mills and Mr. Ballantine, and tell
us the substance of the conversation that you had.

Mr. FORD. I do not like to quote conversations of Cabinet officers-
Mr. PECORA. Not the words, but the substance.
Mr. FORD. They pointed out the difficult situation in Detroit due

to the more acute economic distress in Detroit and Cleveland. I
think they mentioned Minneapolis. They mentioned the worst
places in the country where the banking situation was the most
tense; and they outlined to me what the negotiations had been with
the Detroit bank officials. I t was a very general discussion. I do
not recall any more than that, on that occasion.

Mr. PECORA. Was anything said in the course of those discussions
upon the subject of whether or not your company would freeze its
assets or subordinate them?

Mr. FORD. Yes. I think Mr. Mills suggested the possibility of
such a thing.

Mr. PECORA. HOW did you meet the situation ?
Mr. FORD. I said we had already done some, and I could not give

him a definite answer at that time. That is as I recall it.
Mr. PECORA. Did you eventually give them any kind of a definite

answer on that?
Mr. FORD. Mr. Ogden Mills?
Mr. PECORA. Either Mr. Mills or Mr. Ballantine or anyone else

connected with the Treasury Department or the R.F.C.
Mr. FORD. Mr. Arthur Ballantine was in Detroit on Monday,,

the
Mr. PECORA. The 13th of February?
Mr. FORD. The 13th5 was it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. FORD. And he called to see me with Mr. Roy Chapin, who was.

Secretary of Commerce at that time. They urged very energetically
the making of an additional financial commitment—not a commit-
ment, but that we put up additional capital.
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Mr. PECORA. That is, they suggested that you and your father or
your company put up additional capital ?

Mr. FORD. Yes; in addition to
Mr. PECORA. In addition to subordinating your assets ?
Mr. FORD. Yes; in addition to what we had already done and were

considering at that time, and we told Mr. Ballantine we would not
go any farther.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Ford, let me read to you what has already
been placed in evidence before this committee, the following extract
from the minutes of a board meeting of the Reconstruction Finance
Corporation held on February 13, 1933:

Mr. A. A. Ballantine, Under Secretary of the Treasury, said Mr. Henry Ford
stated that he would not freeze or defer the deposit of 7% million dollars of,
the Ford Motor Co. in the Union Guardian Trust Co., nor would he put any
money in the proposed mortgage company. He indicated furthermore, Mr.
Ballantine said, that he would withdraw the deposit of the Ford Motor Co. in
the First National Bank of Detroit amounting to $25,000,000 tomorrow morning.

In the light of those developments it became evident that it would be im-
possible for the banking and business interests of Detroit to organize the
proposed mortgage company in order to meet the situation. It was generally
agreed by the bankers in Detroit, Mr. Ballantine said, that the Union Guardian
Trust Co. would not open tomorrow morning.

Is that a fairly correct statement of the attitude of you, your
father, or the company, or of all combined, as stated to Mr. Ballan-
tine?

Mr. FORD. There was a lot of discussion. Mr. Henry Ford felt
that when he had the suggestion put to him, that adidtional cash
capital be put up, he felt that they were asking too much, and he
then said that there would be no subordination or furnishing of
additional capital. Then the discussrion revolved around whether
the Union Guardian Bank could open or not. I think they said it
could not open because the Union Guardian Trust Co.—or could
not open bearing a similar name, of being affiliated with the group,
the Guardian National Bank of Commerce, that it could not stand
it if allowed to open. And they said that the bank should not be
opened. And then discussion was had as to opening the First
National Bank. I think Mr. Henry Ford had the feeling that there
might have been some desire on somebody's part to open that bank
and not to allow the Union Guardian Bank to open. He thought
they should both be treated alike in every instance,

Mr. PECORA. That is, if one should be closed the other should be
closed, or if one should remain open the other should remain open ?

Mr. FORD. That was his feeling.
Mr. PECORA. What, if anything, was said about the withdrawal

of a deposit of about $25,000,000 from the First National Bank of
Detroit by the Ford Motor Co. ?

Mr. FORD. Mr. Henry Ford made that statement. That is, he
impressed upon Mr. Ballentine his feeling that the two banks should
be treated alike. He was quite incensed over the way the thing
turned out at the end; I mean this suggestion about a great amount
of additional help after what we thought was a lot of help that
had been given, that we had given in the past, and so he made that
statement.

Mr. PECORA. And that was the end of the road at that time, wasn't
it?
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Mr. FORD. I t was so far as he was concerned.
Mr. PECORA. And the following day, namely, Tuesday, February

14, all the banks in Michigan were closed under the moratorium or
bank holiday declared by the Governor of Michigan, is that right?

Mr. FORD. That was on Monday, and did you say the 13th?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; the 14th.
Mr. FORD. Tuesday morning, the 14th ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. FORD. That night I think the Governor of Michigan issued

the bank holiday proclamation.
Senator COUZENS. SO in effect, after you had about 57% million

dollars in the two large banks—and you testified on yesterday that
you had 32% million dollars in the Guardian Bank, I believed

Mr. FORD. I did not say anything about the other bank.
Senator COUZENS. I know; but in view of the testimony given

before you must have had about 25 million dollars in the First Na-
tional Bank of Detroit.

Mr. FORD. I can tell you about that if you wish it.
Senator COUZENS. If you will.
Mr. FORD. The First National account, the Trust Co. account, and

the Peoples Wayne County Bank of Dearborn, which was an affiliate,
was about 18 million dollars.

Senator COUZENS. Then it was not nearly 25 million dollars as
testified before the K.F.C. ?

Mr. FORD. Those were doubtless general remarks.
Senator COUZENS. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Ford, is there anything else you would

like to tell this committee with regard either to the negotiations with
the E.F.C. had in January and February of last year, or

Mr. FORD (interposing). That I had t
Mr. PECORA. That were had in behalf of the Guardian Detroit

Union Group, Inc.
Mr. FORD. NO, sir; I haven't anything else to suggest. I think

it could be told much better by the men who dealt directly with
them.

Mr. PECORA. Have you told the committee now substantially every-
thing that is without your knowledge concerning those negotiations,
any part that you played in them to the extent of conferring with
officers of the group about those negotiations ?

Mr. FORD. I cannot remember anything else at this time.
Mr. PECORA. IS there anything you want to tell this committee

with regard to the group itself, or its unit banks and their manage-
ment and operation during the years 1929, 1930, 1931, and 1932?

Mr. FORD. Not that I can think of.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Ford, I am a little uncertain about how

the record stands here. In answer to a query by Mr. Pecora as to
whether you were a director of any corporation or institution outside
of these subsidiaries of the Ford Motor Co. and the Guardian Group,
I understand your answer was " no." Is that quite correct ?

Mr. FORD. Well, it isn't correct. But I do not believe I can
remember any more at this time, or didn't at that time at least.

Senator COUZENS. Can you remember any more now ?
Mr. FORD. Well, there is the Ford Motor Co. of England
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Senator COUZENS [interposing]. I mean outside of the Ford Motor
Co. or any of its subsidiaries, were you a director in any other banks
outside of the units of the group ?

Mr. FORD. The Dearborn State Bank.
Senator COTTZENS. That was not a member of the group ?
Mr. FORD. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Any other bank besides that ?
Mr. FORD. NO.
Senator COUZENS. YOU are not a director in any bank besides that?
Mr. FORD. NO, sir.
Senator COTTZENS. Thank you.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ford, is there anything else you want to tell this

committee without being asked questions specifically?
Mr. FORD. I do not believe so. I think the whole situation is one

of great trial, which we tried to face the best way we could.
Senator COTTZENS. Mr. Ford, after your experience have you any

opinion with respect to the efficacy of group banking?
Mr. FORD. Well, there may be some values in group banking, and

there may be some very definite faults connected with it, as in the
instance of the Union Guardian Trust Co. being frozen, and the
opinion that it was because it was an affiliate of the Union Bank of
Commerce. If so, that was; very decidedly a definite handicap. But
it was a matter of opinion at the time. I t may be the bank could
have opened up and gone right along, but one does not know that.
On the other hand, the Group Co., as to a lot of the smaller unit
banks up in the State, tided them over or carried them along by rea-
son of the assistance they gave them when perhaps they would have
had to fail otherwise. I t is a very involved question, and I have
never studied it from that angle myself.

Senator COUZENS. Well, Mr. Ford, after having weighed the de-
fects and the good points of group banking, which outweighs the
other?

Mr. FORD. Well, of course, we were going through such abnormal
times it is very difficult to say.

Senator COUZENS. I mean, now looking to the future.
Mr. FORD. Oh, looking to the future?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. FORD. Well, I would rather not give an opinion. I do not

think it would be worth anything.
Senator COTTZENS. Suppose you let us be the judges of that.
Mr. FORD. I really could not say. As I see the situation there are

things that come up, and without a terrific analysis whether I could
say one would outweigh the other, I just don't know.

Senator COTTZENS. If you had to start all over again would you
prefer to be under the group system or under the individual unit
system ?

Mr. FORD. If we had to start all over again would it be the indi-
vidual unit system or the group system ?

Senator COUZENS. Yes; based upon your past experience.
Mr. FORD. Well, past experience has been mad, but it may have

been on account of economic conditions, that they caused it. I would
not blame the group for that.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4698 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Senator COUZENS. I am not asking you to blame anybody. This
committee is organized for the purpose of recommending the enact-
ment of legislation. I am trying to get your judgment as to whether
or not, in your opinion, it would be, wise to eliminate group banking
in the future.

Mr. FORD. I would not think so. There are group banks existing
today, and I think there is one out of the Buffalo district, and a
group banking system in Minnesota, and that they are going along.
I do not know enough about it, Senator Couzens, to say.

Senator COUZENS. SO if you were a legislator you would not ap-
prove elimination of group Tmnking?

Mr. FORD. I would have to look into it a lot more thoroughly.
Senator COUZENS. All right.
Mr. PECORA. YOU would have to have more knowledge on the sub-

ject than you now claim to possess, is that it ?
Mr. FORD. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Ford, do you favor branch banking?
Mr. FORD. Well, there are several systems of branch banking. The

Canadian system, I understand, is very successful, and the English
system is very successful. I do not know whether there are other
elements which enter into those systems which make them successful
or not. It may be their policies are entirely different and more
sound, but I don't think so.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ford, from time to time the Guardian Detroit
Union Group, Inc., acquired different of its banking units.

Mr. FORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Through an exchange of its capital stock for the cap-

ital stock of the bank units themselves.
Mr. FORD. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. On those occasions was there brought to your knowl-

edge, as a director of the group, any report showing the specific con-
dition of such a bank as was sought to be acquired?

Mr. FORD. I do not recall having seen any specific written reports,
but the various units were discussed as they were acquired, and I
depended largely on the advice of auditors and the officers as to the
values involved, and the exchange basis on which they were made. '

Mr. PECORA. In what form did those auditors give you their
information ?

Mr. FORD. The auditors did not. It was the officers, and based on
auditors' figures. They presented the different banks and the figures
that were involved. And as to some of them, perhaps not, and per-
haps as to some of them I did not go into the matter at the time, but
as to others I did.

Mr. PECORA. Weren't the ratios of exchange of capital stock of the
group for the capital stock of the unit bank about to be acquired,
sometimes fixed without a previous examination of the unit bank ?

Mr. FORD. I do not know that.
Mr. PECORA. That is, without previous examination of the unit

bank which was the subject of the acquisition.
Mr. FORD. DO you mean that a bank was acquired without an

audit?
Mr. PECORA. Practically that; yes.
Mr. FORD. Well, I don't know. I wouldn't think so, but I don't

know.
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Mr. PECORA. I think that is all with this witness, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may be excused, Mr. Ford.
Mr. FORD. I beg pardon?
The CHAIRMAN. I say, you may be excused. That is all.
Mr. FORD. I thank you.
(Thereupon, Mr. Ford was excused.)
Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Leyburn here?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you resume the stand, Mr. Leyburn ?

TESTIMONY OF ALFRED P. LEYBURN—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Leyburn, as you know and as the committee
knows, and as I guess the whole country knows, all banks were
closed by Executive order of the President last March.

Mr. LETBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that included all of the unit banks of the Guar-

dian Detroit Union Group, Inc.
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Since then have any of those unit banks been per-

mitted to reopen ?
Mr. LEYBURN. By reorganization; yes.
Mr. PECORA. By reorganization.
Mr. LEYBURN. With the exception of two of them. I can give you

a list of those if you want it.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please do so.
Mr. LEYBURN. These figures I am now going to give you are about

3 weeks old and it may be that some bank has been reopened since
then. I can give you the names and the terms on which they were
reorganized.

Mr. PECORA. Please do so.
Mr. LEYBURN. The Grand Rapids National Bank in December

of 1932 had deposits approximating 16 million dollars. I t has been
reorganized on a 50-percent waiver with the aid of the R.F.C.
And when I say on the basis of a 50-percent waiver, that means that
the depositors receive an immediate credit of 50 cents on the dollar,
and they have to gamble on the rest. The other part takes out the
undesirable assets. The National Bank of Ionia in December of
1932 had deposits of approximately $1,100,000. It is still in the
hands of the conservator, but they hope to reorganize on a 45-percent
basis. The Union Peoples National Bank of Jackson had deposits
in December of 1932 of about 7% million dollars. They reorganized
August 1, 1933, with the help of the R.F.C., and depositors received
30 cents on the dollar. The Capital National Bank of Lansing,
Mich., had deposits in December 1932 of about 13 million dollars.
The bank is still in the hands of the conservator, but hopes to re-
organize with the aid of the R.F.C. on a 40-percent basis. The City
National Bank & Trust Co. of Battle Creek had deposits of about
$1,525,000. I t has since been reorganized with the help of the R.F.C.
on a 55-percent basis. The First National Bank & Trust Co. of Port
Huron had deposits of about 9 million dollars. That opened after
the bank holiday, and they obtained some capital from the R.F.C,
being opened on a 100-percent basis. The Union Industrial Bank
& Union Industrial Trust Co. of Flint had assets in 1932 of about
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15 million dollars. They have a plan, approved, to reorganize on
a 45-percent basis. The First National Bank of Kalamazoo opened
after the holiday, and also the Second National Bank of Saginaw,
and some new money was put into that bank. And the City National
Bank & Trust Co. of Battle Creek also opened after the holiday, and
some E.F.C. money went into that bank.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Leyburn, what did you mean by a 25-percent
basis ?

Mr. LEYBURN. I didn't say 25 percent.
The CHAIRMAN. I thought you said something about a 25-percent

basis.
Mr. LEYBURN. It was a 30-percent basis in the case of the Union

Peoples National Bank of Jackson, Mich.
Mr. PECORA. What did you mean by that?
Mr. LEYBURN. I thought I had already explained that fully, but

will try to do so again. I t means that the depositors receive an
immediate credit of 30 cents on the dollar, and that the other 70
cents was used to remove undesirable assets from the bank. What
the depositor will get out of that depends upon the condition of the
undesirable stuff. You might call that a composition, or a waiver
of deposits, is what we always called it. Now, as to the Union
Trust Co. of Detroit

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the Union Guardian Trust Co. ?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes. I do not think any attempt has been made to

reorganize that company. As a matter of fact, it would take a
Houdini to open that bank.

Mr. PECORA. What did you say?
Mr. LEYBURN. I t would take a Houdini to open that bank.
Mr. PECORA. But Houdini is dead.
Mr. LEYBURN. And so is the bank. [Laughter.]
Mr. PECORA. All right. Go ahead.
Mr. LEYBURN. I think I have covered all the banks. Of course,

there are some State banks in the group that I did not have any-
thing to do with. I do not know what happened to them. Now,.
that is the picture. You could talk forever on the details as to
the banks being bad, but that is the statement. Now, you might
take the case of the bank with payment of 30 cents on the dollar^
and this little Governor Green Bank of Ionia, that he claimed was
never a liability on the group, and that it was always a good bank
and still would be open, after the bank holiday—but I believe I
told you about that.

Mr. PECORA. Repeat what did happen to that bank.
Mr. LEYBURN. I t is in the hands of a conservator, and I do not

think it has opened yet. But a plan has been approved by which,
if the E.F.C. comes to their support, the depositors will waive about
55 percent and get an immediate credit of 45 cents on the dollar.
Then you also must consider that there were other banks in Michigan
that were overhanging this situation and that did not come into the
group. There was the Bank of Saginaw, and it had deposits of
over 10 million dollars, and I do not think that bank has opened
yet. Then in the case of the Grand Rapids Savings Bank, it had
deposits of about 12 million dollars, which is Senator Vandenberg's
bank, and that has been reorganized on a 50-percent basis.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 4 7 0 1

Senator COUZENS. Those banks are not members of the group?
Mr. LEYBURN. NO, sir. And the old Merchants Bank of Battle-

creek is another one, and that has been reorganized.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Leyburn, I understand that the allegation has

been made and given publication in Detroit substantially to the effect
that the Guardian National Bank of Commerce, and other banks in
the group, were not permitted to reopen because of some plot that has
been referred to as a Wall Street plot. Do you know anything about
that?

Mr. LEYBURN. Only what I have heard through reading the papers
and all. I have heard that, of course.

Senator COUZENS. Well, that wouldn't be evidence.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about any such plot?
Mr. LEYBURN. NO ; I do not. I think it is a wonderful fairy tale

if you want to know my thought about it.
Mr. PECORA. I think that is all for Mr. Leyburn.
Mr. LEYBURN. I should like to make a statement, if you don't

mind?
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. LEYBUHN. IS that agreeable ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LEYBURN. I stated in my testimony the other day that ap-

proximately 149,000 shares of Guardian Stock was held as collateral,
and that after the bank did not open it would be a loss of about
ty2 million dollars. That loss would run higher than that,
because loans were made on that stock at $50, and in some
case$ maybe as high as $100, and it was the policy of the Group
never to sell any loan collateralized by their stock. I want to cor-
rect that statement to that extent.

Now, I presume this is my last appearance before your committee,
and I want to leave with this situation corrected: The Government,
and I mean by " Government" the Treasury Department and the
E.F.C., have been accused of being the big bad wolf, and of coming
up into the State of Michigan on a cold, dark night and slaying
virgin and innocent lambs. As a matter of fact, the Government
gave those banks every support, and I was up there and doing all
I could, but I don't know whether they would say that was a good
influence or not. [Laughter.] But I do not think that a single wit-
ness would dare come before you and say the Government did not
help them in every conceivable way. The fact of the matter is that
the most of that complaint comes from (some politicians who are
trying to make political pawns out of some depositors. That is
the chief reason—present company excepted, Senator Couzens. But
I think it is an insult to the people of Michigan for anyone to think
that they do not understand some of the stuff that is being passed
out on this .subject. Many of the people of Michigan already know,
and others are going to know, the truth, and they will decide who
was right and who was wrong, and exactly why the banks failed.
As a matter of fact, the failure of the Group was due to three things:
First, there was the matter of the management, and you saw how
in the set-up of the Group, the Union Trust Co.

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Do you mean the Union Guardian
Trust Co.?
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Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the second reason ?
Mr. LEYBURN. The taking of the heavy loss on the Keane-Higbie

Co., that they took over, and of the American State Bank, and the
heavy obligations of the Group itself, they all contributed to the
downfall, practically 15 million dollars.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think the dividend-paying policy of the
Group or of the units was a sound one ?

Mr. LEYBURN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What is your opinion about that?
Mr. LEYBURN. About the payment of dividends ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LEYBURN. I t was absolutely unwarranted from a legal as

well as a business standpoint, even if someone told them to pay them.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any opinions to express to this committee

in the light of your experience as a national bank examiner and a
chief national bank examiner, on the question of the merits or de-
merits of group banking ?

Mr. LEYBURN. Well, now, when I tell you that I am not referring
to any group except this one, because I presume group banking
could be run good like anything else, if you had good management.
But as conducted by these two groups in Detroit, I think it was
vicious. I would personally rather see branch banking than this
kind of banking. But that is my personal view and not from
headquarters.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; we understand that you are now expressing
your personal view.

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Leyburn, I should like to know what your

interpretation is of the failure of the office of the Comptroller of the
Currency during the years 1931 and 1932, and more particularly
when you were sending in those bad reports as to banks, as to the
cause of their failure to act.

Mr. LEYBURN. NOW, do you mean as to the matter of failure of
management?

Senator COUZENS. Well, you were sending in over the years 1930,
1931, and 1932, particularly, I might say, reports of the condition
of those units of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., and we
have no evidence here as to any action ever having been taken by
the Comptroller of the Currency. What is your interpretation of the
failure of the Comptroller of the Currency to act on all those numer-
ous reports that were being received by his office ?

Mr. LEYBURN. I t was because he was told by the higher com-
mand

Senator COUZENS (interposing). Are you now going to testify of
your own knowledge, or are you guessing?

Mr. LEYBURN. From my own knowledge.
Senator COUZENS. All right. Go ahead.
Mr. LEYBURN. The Comptroller of the Currency was instructed by

the higher command not to do anything to rock the boat, and not
to have any more bank failures.

Senator COUZENS. Was that the reason for his ignoring all those
reports you were sending in about the weak condition of those units ?
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Mr. LEYBURN. I am of that opinion, Senator Couzens; yes, sir.
Then, when it comes to the question of management, if we are to
speak about that, there was no way until the new National Bank Act
was passed in 1933 whereby the Comptroller of the Currency had
the power to remove an officer for bad banking.

Mr. PECORA. That is, you mean prior to the amendment of the
National Banking Act, contained in the provision enacted in 1933,
there was nothing which empowered the Comptroller of the Cur-
rency to take any steps toward removing officers or directors of a
national bank for mismanagement or unwise management or anything
of that kind ?

Mr. LEYBURN. That is absolutely correct. The only alternative
that he had was under section 5239 to forfeit the charter of an
offending bank, which, of course, meant that he would have to file a
suit in the Federal court of the district in which the bank was
located, stating why he wanted the charter taken away. And then
there would be a hearing, maybe within 10 days. Meanwhile there!
would be a run on the bank. And I might cite you a case where that
was done once: The First National Bank of Hagerstown, Md., about
1919 or 1920, was run by a crowd named Wingard, or something of
that kind, and they violated every section of the National Banking
Act and looked for more to violate. And they practically told the
Comptroller's office to go to the devil, that he could not do anything
with them. I might say that that bank was on a sort of special list,
and in the year 1931 the Comptroller of the Currency decided he
would forfeit the charter of the bank. So he brought suit in the
Federal court. That brought a run on the bank, and then he ap-
pointed a receiver. Then during the 10 days set for the hearing and
before the hearing came up, officers and directors of that bank came on
here to Washington and conferred with the Attorney General and the
Comptroller of the Currency, and stated they would resign and sell
their stock to responsible interests if the Comptroller would withdraw
the suit. So he agreed to that, and the bank was turned back to those
men about 10 days later. Now, I might say that that that bank never
recovered from that shock. Later it closed, and it is my opinion it is
closed today. In other words, it sounds good to say that you can do
anything you want to with an offending bank, but if you give them
the medicine it kills the patient. In other words, that was the
experience there.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, the medicine was worse than the
disease.

Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Speaking about the power of the Comptroller of

the Currency, if you, as a bank examiner go into a bank and find
the bank is violating the law in the conduct of its business, violat-
ing the regulations laid down by the Comptroller, you have the
right to immediately take charge of that bank?

Mr. LEYBURN. NO, sir; you are wrong, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. I have known of its being done over and over

again.
Mr. LEYBURN. I think you will find there were other circum-

stances.
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The CHAIRMAN. But if a bank, for instance, loans to one bor-
rower in excess of the amount which the law says it shall loan to
a borrower, you walk into that bank as a bank examiner and find
that they are violating that law, and you can immediately close
that bank?

Mr. LEYBURN. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. And say, " Don't you open this bank any more. I

will take charge of it."
Mr. LEYBURN. Senator, you are wrong.
The CHAIRMAN. I t has been done over and over again.
Mr. LEYBURN. There were other circumstances. You would have

to invoke the law I just read to you, Senator, in order to do that.
The CHAIRMAN. And forfeit the charter ?
Mr. LEYBURN. That is the only way you would have to do it, in

a Federal court.
The CHAIRMAN. All over the country receivers have been appointed

for banks when they have been found to be violating the banking
law.

Mr. LEYBURN. Not for that. You will find it was a bad bank, and
probably insolvent.

The CHAIRMAN. They can do that if they find it insolvent.
Mr. LEYBURN. If they find it insolvent.
The CHAIRMAN. A lot of these banks were found to be insolvent.
Mr. LEYBURN. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU could have had a receiver appointed for

them at once. The comptroller could have done that.
Mr. LEYBURN. If it is insolvent; yes.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU admit that?
Mr. LEYBURN. If it is insolvent.
The CHAIRMAN. And they have done it the other way, too.

Wherever they have found them violating a law, a receiver has been
named for them at once.

Mr. LEYBURN. A national bank
The CHAIRMAN. Usually the bank examiner is named receiver for

the time being.
You speak about the " high command." You mean the Secretary

of the Treasury ?
Mr. LEYBURN. I mean the Secretary of the Treasury and the White

House, either one or both. That is not the present Secretary of the
Treasury.

The CHAIRMAN. I know.
Senator COUZENS. YOU said either one or both. Do you know

whether it was one or both ?
Mr. LEYBURN. I t was both.
Senator COUZENS. Both the President of the United States and

the Secretary of the Treasury at the time ?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Does an examiner, when he finds any situation in a

national bank which is in violation of law, have the power and the
right himself, upon his initiative, and without instructions or direc-
tions from the Comptroller, to take possession of the bank?
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Mr. LEYBURN. Not for a violation of law. You have to go
through the Federal court.

The CHAIRMAN. He has to do it through the Comptroller, but the
Comptroller has the power.

Mr. LEYBURN. What do you mean? To take away the charter
of the bank?

Mr. PECORA. He can take charge of the bank.
Mr. LEYBURN. I cannot see under what law he could take charge

of the bank if the bank is not insolvent. Some State laws probably
are that way, but I do not know of any such case with a national
bank. But you will find that a bad bank has all the violations of
law, as you say. There is no question about that.

In section 30 of the Banking Act of 1933 the power is conferred
to take out any officer or director for violation of law or mis-
management.

Mr. PECORA. That is the law of 1933?
Mr. LEYBURN. Yes; the banking law of 1933.
Mr. PECORA. He can only do that through a proceeding insti-

tuted through the Federal Reserve Board for the particular district
in which the bank is located.

Mr. LEYBURN. In other words, the accused man has a hearing
before the Federal Reserve Board.

Mr. PECORA. The Comptroller of the Currency makes charges
against an officer or officers of such bank, and those charges are
read before the Federal Reserve Board of the district and, after
hearing, determined by the Federal Reserve Board.

Mr* LEYBURN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That, in substance, is the provision embodied in the

1933 Banking Act.
Mr. LEYBURN. That is about the size of it. That has teeth in it,

if you want to use it. There is no question about that.
Mr. PECORA. Would you care to advance any opinion to this

committee with regard to the sufficiency of that provision of the
law?

Mr. LEYBURN. I believe that is all right, but there are other sec-
tions of that act that are very ambiguous, especially that one with
regard to affiliates. Under this provision, an affiliate, it seems to
me, is anything in the bank, except the president's wife's first hus-
band. But that ought to be clarified.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU mean there ought to be a definition of what
an affiliate is ?

Mr. LEYBURN. I think it ought to be clarified as to just what is
an affiliate.

Senator COUZENS. Because of your position, Mr. Leyburn, you
do not have to answer this question if you do not desire to. But
what would you think of prohibiting bank examiners from joining
banks after they leave the Government service, for a period of 2
years ?

Mr. LEYBURN. I am glad you asked me that question. I shall be
glad to answer it. A man coming into the service as an examiner,
on account of the salary, and everything else, has nothing to look
forward to unless he can go into a bank. Frequently an attorney
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will win a case against the Standard Oil Co. or the American Tele-
phone & Telegraph Co., and that corporation will hire him. I
would hate to see that done, because I think it would ruin the morale
of the force, and we have some wonderful men in the examining
division. If you have in mind passing such a law, I think it would
be better to prohibit him from going to the bank which he examined;
and, with the approval of the Comptroller of the Currency, he could
go with a bank.

Senator COTJZENS. In other words, you would prohibit a bank
examiner, for a period of 2 years after leaving the service, from

gDing to any bank which he had examined without the consent of the
omptroller of the Currency ?
Mr. LEYBURN. NO ; I did not say that. If you mean to pass such

a law, that would be the best way to do it.
Senator COUZENS. Would you be in favor of such a law?
Mr. LEYBURN. NO ; I would not.
Senator COUZENS. YOU believe it ought to stand as it is?
Mr. LEYBURN. I think so, except to provide that it may be done

with the approval of the Comptroller of the Currency.
Senator COUZENS. In other words, he can go to any bank that

wants to employ him so long as he gets the approval of the Comp-
troller of the Currency ?

Mr. LEYBURN. That would be my idea.
Mr. PECORA. What objection do you see to a proviso that no such

employment shall be legal within a period of 2 years ?
Mr. LEYBURN. If a bank wants somebody to go with them, they do

not want to wait for 2 years. In numerous cases examiners have
gone into bad situations in banks and worked them out, to the credit
of the depositors. If somebody wanted to hire you, they would not
want to wait for 2 years. They want you now.

Senator COUZENS. I could express an opinion, but I am not on the
witness stand.

Mr. LEYBURN. I would like to have your opinion just the same.
Mr. PECORA. I think that is all of this witness. Is there anything

else you wanted to tell the committee ?
Mr. LEYBURN. NO. I think I have spoken my piece. I will add

this, that the Comptroller's Office has not muzzled me in any way,
shape, or form, and has given me, and also this committee, the best
of cooperation.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well, Mr. Leyburn. I believe that is all.
Mr. LEYBURN. IS that all for me on this case ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. LEYBURN. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will take a recess until 2 o'clock.
(Whereupon, at 12:45 p.m., Friday, January 12, 1934, a recess was

taken until 2 p.m.)
AFTER RECESS

The subcommittee reconvened at the expiration of the recess, at 2
p.m. Friday, January 12, 1934.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. Proceed, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bryan.
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TESTIMONY OF CHARLES A. BRYAN, 1209 FEDERAL RESERVE
BUILDING, CHICAGO, ILL.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU solemnly swear that you will tell the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters
now under investigation by the committee. So help you God.

Mr. BRYAN. I do, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What is your full name and address ?
Mr. BRYAN. Charles A. Bryan, 1209 Federal Eeserve Building,

Chicago, 111.
Mr. PECORA. What is your present business or occupation?
Mr. BRYAN. I am a national-bank examiner.
Mr. PECORA. When did you become a national-bank examiner for

the first time?
Mr. BRYAN. In August of 1924.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long did you continue serving as a national-bank

examiner from that time on ?
Mr. BRYAN. Until 1929.
Mr. PECORA. What did you do in 1929?
Mr. BRYAN. I went with the Guardian Detroit Union Group on

December 1.
Mr. PECORA. 1929?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In what capacity?
Mr. BRYAN. AS the Group examiner.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long did you continue in the service of the

Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc. ?
Mr. BRYAN. Until December 26, 1931.
Mr. PECORA. Then what did you do ?
Mr. BRYAN. I then became vice president of the Capitol National

Bank of Lansing, one of the units of the Group.
Mr. PECORA. Did you continue to serve in that capacity for some

period of time?
Mr. BRYAN. Until the Michigan holiday.
Mr. PECORA. That is, until the Michigan banking holiday?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That was declared on February 14, 1933.
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Before you became a bank examiner, what was

your experience to qualify you to become a bank examiner?
Mr. BRYAN. I had had 16 years' practical experience in a bank.
Senator COUZENS. Where?
Mr. BRYAN. In Idaho.
Mr. PECORA. Who was your immediate superior when you first

entered the employ of the Group on December 1, 1929 ?
Mr. BRYAN. Mr. B. K. Patterson.
Mr. PECORA. Had you previously known him ?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes; Mr. Patterson and I were friends in Pocatello,

Idaho, as young men. He was in one of the banks and I was in
the other one.

Mr. PECORA. Had you served in the same area, or district, or juris-
diction as national bank examiners?
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Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir. I first was assigned to the ninth district at
Minneapolis, under Chief Examiner Harris, and Mr. Patterson later
became chief national bank examiner of that district, and when he
was transferred to Chicago as chief examiner I was transferred to
Chicago as one of the examiners, with my headquarters at Detroit,
Mich.

Mr. PECORA. Who first offered you employment with the group ?
Mr. BRYAN. Mr. Patterson.
Mr. PECORA. Shortly prior to your resignation as a national bank

examiner ?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What duties were assigned to you from the outset

after you entered the employ of the group?
Mr. BRYAN. TO examine the unit banks of the group.
Mr. PECORA. All the unit banks, both State and national?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many unit banks were there in the group, both

State and national in character ?
Mr. BRYAN. They were changing, Mr. Pecora, by consolidations.

From 18 to 22,1 should say.
Mr. PECORA. Were there 18 when you entered the employ of the

group in December 1929 ?
Mr. BRYAN. Approximately that number, Mr. Pecora. They were

being acquired, and then they were being consolidated.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many examinations of each banking unit of the

group were you to make?
Mr. BRYAN. I t was the policy of the group to make 2 examina-

tions of each bank a year, but there were 2 examiners, Mr. Pen-
ningrath and myself, and then there was a corps of assistants of
about 8 men.

Mr. PECOKA. YOU and Mr. Penningrath were in charge of that
corps of assistants?

Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Had Mr. Penningrath been a national-bank examiner

prior to his employment by the Group ?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Had you served with him in the same district as a

national-bank examiner ?
Mr. BRYAN. Mr. Penningrath started out as an assistant in Min-

neapolis, and he served under me from time to time as my assistant,
and he later became an examiner in that district.

Mr. PECORA. Did you and Mr. Penningrath and your corps of
eight assistants actually make, from the time that you entered the
employ of the Group, two examinations per year of each of the unit
banks of the Group ?

Mr. BRYAN. I cannot say as to that. That was the intention, and
I think it was pretty largely carried out. For instance, I may have
examined Jackson the first part of the year, and he may have ex-
amined it the second part of the year. I would not keep any record
of that.

Mr. PECORA. Did you make such examinations in the same fashion
in which you had been accustomed to make examinations of national
banks for the Comptroller of the Currency?
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Mr. BRYAN. AS an examiner, Mr. Pecora, I have always felt it my
duty to obtain the facts as I saw them in the examination of the
bank, and as a national-bank examiner I submitted that to the
Comptroller for him to do as he saw fit. When I went with the
Group I assumped that my position was to determine the condition
of the banks for Mr. Lord, who was in charge of the Group. I
considered that he would want to know the facts.

Mr. PECORA. The actual facts?
Mr. BRYAN. The actual facts of the banks as they existed, and

I examined them on that basis. I have always been considered, I
believe, a severe examiner, and I examined the banks of the Group
on the same basis that I would examine a national bank.

Mr. PECORA. That is, as a national-bank examiner?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In what form did you make to Mr. Lord, or to any

other executive officer or officers of the group, a report of your
various examinations of the unit banks from time to time ?

Mr. BRYAN. We made a complete report, which followed along
the lines of the national-bank examinations, criticizing each loan. I
think we went down to loans of $500 and over and all loans under
that that were past due. I think you would find in my reports that
jach loan that was subject to criticism would be listed in those re-
ports. Bonds and all the assets were listed and classified as to slow,
doubtful, or loss. That report was typed in the group office, and
3 copies were made, 1 for the bank, 1 for the general files, which
were under Mr. Patterson, and a copy for Mr. Lord. In the copies
that went to Mr. Patterson and Mr. Lord was a confidential section
regarding the management of the bank, the conditions as we found
them, and any items that we believed were subject to criticism and
should not be imparted to the bank—that is, the unit bank.

Mr. PECORA. Have you ever had access to any of those written re-
ports of your examinations?

Mr. BRYAN. I had access to them all the time that I was with the
group. They were in the files. Of course they were kept under
lock and key, so that everyone could not have access to them, but I
had access to them.

Mr. PECORA. Did you know in whose immediate custody they were
kept?

Mr. BRYAN. I cannot recall the girl's name. There was a young
lady employed that had the keys to the file. I should say they were
under the custody, though, of Mr. Patterson, and he had his girl in
charge of them.

Mr. PECORA. Take the year 1930, which was the first full calendar
year in which you worked as an examiner for the group.

Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall whether or not you examined, at least

once in that year, every one of the unit banks of the group ?
Mr. BRYAN. NO, sir; not every one of them.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many of them did you examine in that year?
Mr. BRYAN. Oh, I should say possibly 15 or 20 examinations. I

would do special work. I might be in the office for 2 weeks or a
month. I remember at one time I installed a complete record in the

175541—34—PT 10 9
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units of all of their bonds for the Guardian Group files, and that
took quite a lot of time.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the names of the banks that you exam-
ined for the group in the year 1930?

Mr. BRYAN, The Michigan Industrial Bank
Senator COTJZENS. Of Flint?
Mr. BRYAN. NO; of Detroit, Senator; the Guardian Trust Co.

That was before the consolidation. The Grand Rapids Trust Co.;
I believe the National Bank of Commerce in that year.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. BRYAN. I believe the National Bank of Commerce, Mr. Pecora.

I cannot remember, though.
Senator COUZENS. Of Detroit?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir. And in the summer of 1930, I believe it was,

I examined the Bank of Detroit before consolidation with the Guard-
ian Bank. In the latter part of the year I believe I examined the
Guardian Bank.

Senator COUZENS. That was before it was a national bank ?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The Guardian Detroit Bank, so-called ?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That had been made up of the consolidation of the

Guardian Bank with the Bank of Detroit.
Mr. BRYAN. That was after the consolidation, I believe.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Are there any others that you recall you exam-

ined in that year 1930?
Mr. BRYAN. I know that I did, but I cannot recall them right

now. Port Huron, I believe, was made the early part of 1930.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW long does it take to examine a bank?
Mr. BRYAN. AS a national bank examiner, Senator, for instance,,

the bank at Jackson, would take, with the same crew, possibly a
week—probably not quite that long. I spent at least 2 full weeks
there with my crew. I made a somewhat different examination.
I broke down things that national bank examiners would not do.
That is, I would make a set-up of loans, we will say, from a dollar
up to $500, to see what percentage were concentrated in small loans?
and what percentage in large loans. We used to do that with the
individual ledgers. Our earnings report was somewhat more com-
plete than a national bank examiner's report. We worked the thing
out on a percentage basis, and we went into the general methods of
keeping the books somewhat more than a national bank examiner
would do.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the general nature of the confidential
criticism or comments that you made to the officers of the group
in the reports of your examinations of these banks in 1930?

Mr. BRYAN. I found practically all the unit banks in an undesir-
able condition. I am not saying they were insolvent, by any means?
but with many slow loans, many fixed loans that had been carried
for a period of years, many poiicy loans to friends and——

Mr. PECORA. Officers?
Mr. BRYAN. Officers and directors; many collateral loans that were

undercollateraled. In my judgment, when the collateral on a loan
reaches a certain point it is the duty of the bank to collect that loan,
or get more collateral. There were many undercollateraled loans.
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My confidential section would criticize the slow and doubtful loans.
It would criticize the management. Some reference would probably
be made to the earnings of the bank, the policy, and things of that
nature.

Mr. PECORA. Did you find as a result of your examination of these
unit banks for the year 1930 that there had been a reluctance or an
unwillingness to set up reserves against losses?

Mr. BRYAN. That was more of an operating problem. The group
was on approval basis, and they had men who were expert in that
phase of the business that took up those matters; with them. Our
work was more in the nature of appraising the assets. I cannot say
that there was a particular reluctance to set up reserves. The atti-
tude of the banker was the same toward the group examiner that it
usually is toward the National or State examiner.

Mr. PECORA. What was that attitude as you found it?
Mr. BRYAN. That the position of the examiner is uncalled for or

too severe or not correct. Very few bankers believe that a. bank
examiner knows anything about his business.

Mr. PECORA. And vice versa?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir. I think the results of the past few years

indicate that somebody has been wrong.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, when you made your second examination of

these banks as the examiner for the group, do you recall whether
or riot you found that any of the unsatisfactory conditions that you
had pointed out and reported upon in the report of your prior exam-
ination had been attended to?

Mr. BRYAN. Well, of course, in some individual instances correc-
tion had been made, but

Mr. PECORA (interposing). In the main what was the situation in
that respect?

Mr. BRYAN. Generally conditions were getting worse, and natu-
rally the banks grew worse from year to year, in my opinion. These
things were brought up to Mr. Lord in the report. I personally
talked to him about my reports. At one time each bank had to
submit to the group each month a list of the criticized assets as
shown by our reports and just what correction had been made. That
is, if in January John Jones' loan was $5,000, he had to show what
it was in February and in March. That was not very effective,,
however.

Then later on the banks were divided somewhat. I know after
I became connected with the bank at Lansing Mr. Patterson was
designated to sort of father our bank, and he would come down
once a week, meet with the executive committee, discuss the things
that he thought needed attention, but conditions were changing so
rapidly and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). And changing for the worse?
Mr, BRYAN. For the worse. And I think in the main the bankers

failed to correct the position
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Correct the positions that you had

criticized ?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know, Mr. Bryan, what action, if any, was

taken by the officers of the group or by the board of directors of
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the group to bring about correction or remedying of the conditions
that you criticized with regard to any of the unit banks?

Mr. BRYAN. Well, it was a very peculiar situation. I was just
an employee. It was very embarrassing to me in a way—I did not
feel it, however, but some people might have who are very sensi-
tive—to go in and criticize. We will use as an example Mr.
Reynolds' bank at Jackson. I submitted my report to the Guardian
Group, and Mr. Keynolds sat on top on this committee. Well, that
was rather an embarrassing situation.

Senator COUZENS. In other words, you were criticizing your chiefs?
Mr. BRYAN. That is right, sir. And, of course, that life of a bank

examiner is not an easy one, just going around and criticizing
people, and especially when you are criticizing your chief it does not
make you very popular.

Mr. PECORA. Nor comfortable?
MrJ BRYAN. Well, I slept pretty well. I felt I was right. I was

honestly and sincerely trying to do something to help the group.
That was my position, and if I lost my job for it, why, that is all
right, too.

Mr. PECORA. TO what do you ascribe the failure to correct the
conditions which you criticized from time to time in your report and
examinations of the unit banks of the group ?

Mr. BRYAN. Well, fear on the part of the management of the
group, which I think was probably brought about by the bankers
of the various units. For instance, Mr. Herb Reynolds—I will
use him again—is a very prominent man in the city of Jackson.
Now, Mr. Reynolds would not like to have all of these things
called to the group's attention—my severity and the condition of his
bank—and he had a great deal of power in his community. I think
that the group officers were reluctant to be too aggressive, because
they did not want to displease Mr. Reynolds and lose his interest
in the group, because they were largely dependent upon the success
in that bank because of Mr. Reynolds.

In other words, if the group did not have the faith and confidence
of the individual cities in which it operated, its success would be a
failure. But if the assets of the banks continued to just deteriorate,
why, its failure was immient anyway.

Mr. PECORA. YOU spoke before of criticizing loans that you termed
"policy loans" that you found in these various unit banks from
time to time. Now, just for the record, what do you mean by so-
called " policy loans " ? I know what you mean, but I want the
record to show, so there will be no misunderstanding of your
testimony.

Mr. BRYAN. In Lansing, for instance, I am familiar with that situ-
ation because I was in the bank for over a year. We had many
large loans, $50,000 and $60,000, made to friends of Mr. Gorman or
the other directors. They were under collateral. They had been
in the bank for years. Mr. Gorman was probably reluctant to
collect those loans.

I remember one loan to a former State treasurer of Michigan in
our bank that was a very large sum, undercollateral, been there for
years.

Mr. PECORA. Had been there while the borrower was State treas-
urer?
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Mr. BRYAN. Well, I think so. I think it came in at that time,
although I cannot say. It was in the bank for a long time before
I was there.

Mr. PECORA. What was the size of that loan ?
Mr. BRYAN. I think it was over a hundred thousand dollars, and

we did get it reduced below that amount.
Mr. PECORA. TO what extent did you find it to be undercollateral-

ized?
Mr. BRYAN. Well, part of it was contingent upon real estate, and

of course it would be hard to place a value on that. I t was un-
satisfactory collateral and very much undercollateral. I should say
if you got 25 or 30 thousand dollars out of it from the collateral
you would do well.

Mr. PECORA. DO you remember the name of that borrower?
Mr. BRYAN. I hate to state. I just cannot recall the names. I

would hate to give the name of someone and be incorrect on it.
Mr. PECORA. Haven't you any clear recollection of that individual

loan account?
Mr. BRYAN. NO; I have not.
(At this point Mr. Bryan conferred with Senator Couzens.)
As I recall, it was Frank McKay, but I am not positive.
Mr. PECORA. That is your present best recollection?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What other of these so-called " policy loans" made

to friends of the officers or directors of the banks did you find had
been made, we will say, to friends of directors and also held public
office? Did you find many of them?

Mr. BRYAN. Well, of course, there were not—I am speaking of
Lansing now—there were not a lot of loans to people who held
public office, although there were more than that. But that is the
most glaring one I can think of right now. There was a loan to a
real estate company in Lansing, the Michigan Mortgage Co., of
which Director Ballantine was the guiding spirit. He was a director
of our bank. He afterwards was removed as a director or was not
reelected, or resigned, I don't remember the facts, because it was
before I went there. He afterwards went into bankruptcy. There
was a very heavy loss on that loan.

Mr. PECORA. Did you find a considerable number of these so-
called " policy loans " to have been made by all of the unit banks
as a result of your examinations of 1930?

Mr. BRYAN. Yes. And most of them were made prior to the
group acquiring the banks.

The CHAIRMAN. Did you find instances where in your judgment
the group paid, too much for these banks, or more than they were
justified in paying?

Mr. BRYAN. In my judgment they paid far too much, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. For all of them?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes; I should say all of them. In fact, I think some

of those banks were acquired before they were even examined by
our examining division.

Mr. PECORA. And the purchase price or basis of acquisition deter-
mined upon before any examination ?
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Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir; that is my understanding of it.
Mr. PECORA. Did you at any time in the years 1930 and 1931 make

any examination for the group of a bank that was either in process
of acquisition by the group or was in contemplation of being acquired
by the group ?

Mr. BRYAN. NO, I didn't. You see, I came a little late to get in
on banks they were acquiring. They acquired Ionia in 1930, I
believe, beginning of the year, and I didn't make that examination.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether anybody made an examination
of the Ionia bank in behalf of the group prior to the acquisition of
the bank by the group ?

Mr. BRYAN. Mr. Penningroth examined it, I think, prior to the
acquisition, but I don't know whether a deal had already been made
for the bank before that examination.

Mr. PECORA. AS a result of examinations that you made for the
group of the banks which it had acquired, did your examinations
of those unit banks indicate to you that their acquisition on the
terms on which they were acquired by the group was bad judgment?

Mr. BRYAN. Well, as we look back, yes. Of course, I think per-
haps the officers of the Guardian Group realized that there were
slow loans and doubtful loans in those banks, but many of them had
SL long record of operation, they had become established in the com-
munity, they wTere large banks generally, had adequate earnings
under normal conditions. I believe that we owned in most instances
the largest and the best banks of each town in which we operated
and I think that they thought that that good will and the history
behind those banks would offset any poor assets, and I think they
were naturally—none of us realized the severity of the depression at
that time. Naturally they thought that that would terminate sooner
than it did, and any poor assets could be earned out or collected.

Mr. PECORA. I t has been disclosed by evidence presented to this
committee that many of these unit banks of the group held large
blocks of the group stock as collateral to loans.

Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you find that condition prevalent ?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir; but that was not as prevalent in the unit

banks out-State as in Detroit.
Mr. PECORA. That is, outside of the
Mr. BRYAN. I mean by out-State, not in Detroit. I mean in the

State of Michigan.
Mr. PECORA. In the State but outside of the city of Detroit?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir. I think naturally the large concentration

was in the Detroit banks.
Mr. PECORA. And who were the borrowers who put up a large part

of the group stock for such loans with the group banks ?
Mr. BRYAN. Well, in my opinion, they were officers and employees

of the banks, ajid also individuals in the community. In the out-
State banks I don't think there was an unusual concentration to
officers and employees. There may have been stenographers and
people like that wTho had smaller loans secured by group stock, but
the large deals were not in the unit banks. They were too small.

Mr. PECORA. Did you find in your examination of the unit banks
in the city of Detroit that you made for the group such a concentra-
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tion in loan accounts of group stock as collateral as caused you to
criticize those loans and that collateral?

Mr. BRYAN. Yes9 sir.
Mr. PECORA. And did you criticize them in the report you made

to the group of your examinations ?
Mr. BRYAN. AS I remember now, I did, Mr. Pecora; but in 1930

our group stock was worth a great deal more, and my examining was
done largely in 1930. Of course, the stock fell very rapidly after
that.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what action, if any, was taken by the
group or the group banks in which you found such a heavy concen-
tration of group stock as collateral for loans, in order to remedy that
condition ?

Mr. BRYAN. TO my knowledge, no particular action was taken.
Mr. PECORA. Did you find, as a result of subsequent examinations,

that not only was no particular action taken, but that as time went on
the amount of such concentration of group stock as collateral for
loans in the group banks increased ?

Mr. BRYAN. Yes; the stock did increase.
Mr. PECORA. TO a substantial degree?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you call attention to that?
Mr, BRYAN. AS I recall, yes; it was in the report. I cannot remem-

ber any specific case now. Of course, they were trying to bolster up
those loans, and in many instances I don't believe the loan itself was
increased, although there may have been more Guardian stock at the
subsequent examination. I believe the records show that the total
amount increased, the aggregate, from the national bank examiner's
report as introduced here.

The CHAIRMAN. Did the employees of these banks acquire this
group stock to a considerable extent?

Mr. BRYAN. Well, yes. Yes; I think so. Of course, for instance,
a stenographer in the bank, she would not attempt to buy 300 or 400
shares, or anything like that. She might buy 10 shares or 20, or
something like that.

The CHAIRMAN. They bought that on time usually ?
Mr. BRYAN. There were many small loans that I think probably

started that way, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. What did they pay generally for it, do you know ?
Mr. BRYAN. Well, it started pretty high. Some of them paid a

very large price for it, and as the stock went down they may have
acquired it at a lower price, of course. Those who were with the
original organization probably paid pretty high prices for it.

The CHAIRMAN. What do you call " pretty high prices " ?
Mr. BRYAN. Between two and three hundred dollars a share, I

would say was too high.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you find among the loans that you criticized in

your examination of the group banks many loans made to business
concerns or enterprises with which any of the officers or directors of
the unit bank making the loans was connected ?

Mr. BRYAN. Yes. However, in the out-State banks I think most
of those came to the banks before the group acquired the banks.
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For instance, the Michigan mortgage loan had been in the Capital
National Bank for years.

Mr. PECORA. Did you discuss with Mr. Lord, as the executive head
of the group, on every occasion when you made reports of your
examinations of the group banks, the conditions that you found and
criticized in the banks?

Mr. BRYAN. NO, sir; I did not.
Mr. PECORA. Then it required some special occasion to bring you

into contact or discussion with Mr. Lord ?
Mr. BRYAN. Mr. Lord, of course, was very busy and it was not

easy to see him. I submitted my reports to Mr. Patterson, and I
think in every instance he discussed them with Mr. Lord.

Mr. PECORA. In your presence?
Mr. BRYAN. NO, sir. In some instances in my presence.
Mr. PECORA. What were the matters of criticism which you made

which led to a direct discussion by you of those items of criticism
with Mr. Lord?

Mr. BRYAN. Why, the banks that in my judgment had the poorest
assets and the poorest management. I recall discussing Port Huron
with him.

Mr. PECORA. What was the gist of that discussion ?
Mr. BRYAN. I was very much concerned about the condition of

the assets of the bank, and very much dissatisfied with the man-
agement. Some time after that Mr. Lord advised me that he wanted
me to go to Port Huron and run the bank.

Mr. PECORA. Did you do that?
Mr. BRYAN. Well, I got all ready to, and then he went up to dis-

cuss it with directors, as I understand, and I had been so severe
with the bank that they were not impressed with my ability so
they did not want me.

Mr. PECORA. And hence you did not go there ?
Mr. BRYAN. SO I did not go.
Mr. PECORA. Did you go to the Iona Bank at any time?
Mr. BRYAN. In the latter part of 1930 I examined the Guardian

Bank, and we met with all the active officers and some of the
directors. Those meetings were held at night and they were very
late, and I severely criticized the bank, the lack of aggressiveness
in correcting the assets, and I was rewarded with being made assist-
ant to the president of the bank, and I was in the bank for 6 months.
My job was to try and collect these slow assets.

Mr. PECORA. With what success did you meet?
Mr. BRYAN. I think it was a dismal failure myself.
Mr. PECORA. Who was the president to whom you were made

assistant ?
Mr. BRYAN. Mr. Lord.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, you mean assistant to the president of the

Group ?
Mr. BRYAN. NO ; he was president of the bank, too.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the Guardian Bank of Detroit, too?
Mr. BRYAN. I don't want to alibi myself too much, but I think

there was lack of cooperation among the officers of that bank. I
specifically mention the credit man, Mr. Frank Evans, and Mr.
Cantor. I don't think they liked the arrangement. I believe that
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they thought it was a personal affront to them, and I don't think
they were willing to work in harmony. Mr. James Walsh, who was
in the bank, cooperated with me and did everything he could to help
me, and after 6 months I was sent to Ionia.

Mr. PECORA. Tell us under what circumstances you were sent to
the Bank of Ionia.

Mr. BRYAN. Following the examination in May of that year
Mr. PECORA (interposing). That is 1931?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir. By the National Banking Department, they

found the bank in a very poor condition, borrowing money, not
accomplishing what they should, and Mr. Lord asked me to go down
there and get some liquidation, and I went down and went to work
in a quite aggressive manner for Ionia. My one big mistake—there
was quite a large loan to a gentleman down there who was running
the newspaper, and he came in to interview me, and while he was
in there I thought I would interview him about this loan, and it
was not a very happy meeting. I was talking about money.

Mr. PECORA. What was he talking about?
Mr. BRYAN. Well, it was not money.
Mr. PECORA. Lack of money?
Mr. BRYAN. Lack of money, I should say. I later found out

that—at least I was informed that the paper that he was running
was owned by Governor Green, who was president of the bank that
I was in. And Governor Green took exception to my severity in
trying to collect these loans and get security and place the bank
in condition, and I also stopped Governor Green and any of the
directors from borrowing money, and so the paper came out and
tried to discredit me.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the local paper?
Mr. BRYAN. The local paper, the man who owed this debt, and

while he did not refer to me directly, he said that " Sandstone Ike
shirt grabber was going to leave Ionia."

Mr. PECORA. " Sandstone Ike, the short grabber " ?
Mr. BRYAN. Ike—I get the " Ike " from this [pointing to his

nose].
Mr. PECORA. YOU assumed he was referring to you ?
Mr. BRYAN. I assumed that; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Had you grabbed his shirt?
Mr, BRYAN. I tried to, but I didn't get ahold of it. But I under-

stand that Governor Green took the matter u]D with Mr. Lord and
wanted to have me removed because of my policies in the matter, and
I prepared to go back to Detroit.

Governor Green at that time—and I presume it is still true—had
a great deal of prestige, and every time something would come up of
an unpleasant nature he would threaten to resign, and that had the
desired effect for the Governor.

Mr. PECORA. What was that desired effect?
Mr. BRYAN. He didn't want to resign.
Mr. PECORA. I mean he didn't have to resign because his complaint

was heeded?
Mr. BRYAN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And his complaint was aimed at your activities ?
Mr. BRYAN. That is right. I went into the bank to get what per-

sonal things I had there-
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Mr. PECORA (interposing). Including your shirt?
Mr. BRYAN. Including the other shirt—and Mr. Eobertson was talk-

ing to the Governor over the phone, and he said, " Mr. Bryan is here,
and he is just leaving ", and he told Mr. Robertson, he says, " You
get that man out of there within 30 minutes or I will resign ", and
I didn't want to see a catastrophe, so I left town.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall what the capital and surplus was of
the Ionia Bank in March 1930?

Mr. BRYAN. NO; I could not answer that at all, Mr. Pecora. I
have seen too many of them since then.

Mr. PECORA. I think it was $326,000, approximately. That in-
cludes $26,000 of undivided profits. It was made up of $150,000
capital, surplus $150,000, and undivided profits net $26,252.83, as
appears from a report of condition of the National Bank of Ionia
as of the close of business on March 27, 1930, filed with the Comp-
troller of the Currency in response to the call of the Comptroller
for a statement of condition, and which report I have before me.

The CHAIRMAN. That was pretty good surplus, wasn't it?
Mr. BRYAN. I would say that was adequate capital for a bank of

that size in Ionia.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I find listed in this report of condition, under

the caption schedule A, w ĥich called for the names of officers and
directors, liabilities if any, and shares owned, that liabilities of
various officers and directors in the bank at that time, to the bank,
aggregated $157,928.42, which was close to 50 percent of the capital
and surplus of the bank; that is, with its undivided profits. Did you
find that that condition was generally maintained during the years
1930 and 1931?

Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir. That bank, particularly the officers and
directors, had used their privileges directly and indirectly.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, I find also in this same report of condition of
the Ionia Bank as of March 27, 1930, in addition to that direct lia-
bility on the part of officers and directors, there was a further liabil-
ity as endorsers or guarantors of other loans, in the aggregate of
$128,821.50. Do you know whether or not that condition was
corrected ?

Mr. BRYAN. Not to any material extent I should say. Governor
Green's company, the Ypsilanti Reed Furniture Co., I think, had a
direct loan and then their employees had many loans in that bank,
collateraled with the stock of the Ypsilanti Reed Furniture Co.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Green was not the Governor of the State
that year, was he ?

Mr. BRYAN. I do not believe he was, Senator, but he still enjoĵ ed
the privileges and all the things that go with that honor. He was
the head man of Ionia.

The CHAIRMAN. What became of that company ?
Mr. BRYAN. I don't know. I understand the Reconstruction Fi-

nance Corporation just recently baled them out, but I do not know
that. I just heard it reported. They made reed furniture.

The CHAIRMAN. The R.F.C. did not make the loans directly ?
Mr. BRYAN. I don't know that. I have just heard that as a rumor,

that the R.F.C. had loaned some money to them to clean up their
bank debts. I cannot verify that at all. They certainly needed
some new capital.
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Mr. PECORA. HOW long did you remain in the bank at Ionia?
Mr. BRYAN. TWO weeks. I might state that there was a State

bank at Ypsilanti that was closed.
Mr. PECORA. AS of what time are you speaking now %
Mr. BRYAN. I cannot recall. I think it was probably in 1930 or

early in 1931. I t was closed, and a bank in which the governor was
heavily interested. I think he owned a small amount of the stock
personally, and then I think he had a corporation that owned a lot
of the stock. It was his corporation. I do not know why he would
do that. And he wanted the group to reorganize that bank and
take it over, and they sent me down to examine the bank. I did
not think it was advisable and did not recommend it, and it was not
done.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, did you have any similar experience with re-
gard to any other unit bank of the group ?

Mr. BRYAN. DO you mean where I went in to work?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BRYAN. I did not get to go to Port Huron. I was in the

Guardian for 6 months, and in Ionia 2 weeks, and in Lansing for a
little over a year.

Mr. PECORA. What were the circumstances of your going to the
bank at Lansing?

Mr. BRYAN. It was the night before Christmas, and
[Laughter.] Well, there had been a bank failure in Lansing, about
a $9,000,000 bank, the American. The City National Bank was in
trouble, having withdrawals, and Mr. Lord and Mr. Patterson and
some of the other higher officers of the group went down to see what
could be done, because we had our own bank there. And it was
finally decided to take over the City National Bank.

Mr. PECORA. What year was that?
Mr. BRYAN. 1931.
Mr. PECORA. On December 24, 1931.
Mr. BRYAN. And so, the night of Christmas, they called me to

come down and handle the physical end of the taking over of that
bank. So I took 8 or 10 assistants with me, and on—well, the 26th
was on Saturday, I believe—that deal was closed on Saturday, and
on Sunday we moved the bank from its quarters to the Capital Na-
tional Bank, and opened up on Monday morning. On December
26—and I brought this all on myself, too—I said to Mr. Lord:
" Mr. Lord, Mr. Gorman is not capable of handling this big bank,
and "

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Was he then the president of the bank?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir. He was then president of the Capital Na-

tional Bank. I said, " Someone should be put in here to handle these
loans."

And so Mr. Gorman and Mr. Patterson came into the room, and
Mr. Lord said, " Frank, this is going to be a big bank now, and I
think you should devote your time to holding the deposits. You
know the people and you should devote your time to holding their
business, and I think we ought to take the loans away from you,
and I think we ought to put someone in here to handle them."

There would be about $9,000,000 of loans. Mr. Gorman said that
was perfectly satisfactory to him, and inquired to know who he was
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going to put in, and Mr. Lord sprung a surprise and said: "We
will put Mr. Bryan in."

So that day I was elected vice president, and stayed there from
then on.

Senator COUZENS. What was the bank that had some difficulty
about employing a national bank examiner from Chicago to oper-
ate it ?

Mr. BRYAN. That was Mr. Rimer. And it was the City National
Bank that we took over. He did not want to take that new job, but
they made it so advantageous to him that he did take it.

Senator COUZENS. Did he take the $25,000 too ?
Mr. BRYAN. Well, that was the contract. He was there 6 weeks.

He knew the condition of the bank, but they insisted that he take
that position.

Senator COUZENS. That was before your group took it over, is
that it?

Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir. And when we took it over he left. He is
now president of the Live Stock National Bank of Chicago, which is
owned by men down East.

Mr. PECORA. Did you make any examination of any of the unit
banks in 1932?

Mr. BRYAN. Only the Capital National Bank. I was in that.
Senator COUZENS. Yes; but he asked if you made any examination

of unit banks ?
Mr. BRYAN. NO ; I examined no bank.
Mr. PEOORA. DO you know whether anyone made any examination

of unit banks of the group in the year 1932 in behalf of the group ?
Mr. BRYAN. I think not. The examining force was discontinued

in 1931.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the reason for that ?
Mr. BRYAN. I do not know the reason, but I had my own ideas

about it.
Mr. PECORA. What are they?
Mr. BRYAN. Well, I think that the unit bankers were not in favor

of having their banks examined. I do not think that they felt it was
worth what it was costing them, what it was costing the group.
And, frankly, I do not think they liked to have their condition
disclosed all the time.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions to ask
Mr. Bryan. Well, Mr. Bryan, have you any statement or observa-
tions you would like to make to the subcommittee ?

Mr." BRYAN. Why, in line with Mr. Leyburn's testimony I should
like to give my own views, Senator Couzens, in regard to the mat-
ter that you asked about this morning, about employing national
bank examiners in banks. Probably this is a little bit personal
because I am a national bank examiner, but let us assume I lost
my position as a national bank examiner. I should have to be barred
for 2 years about the work, for I do not know anything other than
banking. I think bank examiners can be of very material aid in
banking work. There have been quite a few successful bankers that
were originally national bank examiners. And I think banks would
be helped in many instances by having the services of such men.
I think Mr. Eimer is an excellent banker. I think that what Mr.
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Leyburn suggested, with the approval of the Comptroller of the
Currency, it would be all right.

Senator COUZENS. Of course, you know there has been testimony
introduced here to show that one bank examiner wrote to the
Comptroller of the Currency that Mr. Wiggin was the greatest
banker in America, and that America ought to be proud to have
him at the head of the banking business of America. Then another
bank examiner wrote the Comptroller of the Currency that he ought
to be lenient with a certain bank, and that bank examiner was
afterwards employed by that bank. I do not know how many more
cases there are of that kind.

Mr. BRYAN. Well, Senator Couzens, there are all kinds of bank
examiners, like there is in the case of bankers.

Senator COUZENS. And politicians.
Mr. BRYAN. I should like to see the service put on a basis where

bank examiners would not want to leave it, that they would want
to make it their life work. I think the turn-over has been too
great. I should like to see the salaries increased so that the men
could get along better. I do not think they are paid enough, and
if they were paid higher salaries you could hire better men and
let them stay in it as their life work. I think it would be better
for the banks and better for the Comptroller's office. Under the
fee system which we have, it is self-sustaining.

Senator COUZENS. DO you mean by the fee system that you charge
banks for examinations?

Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir. And it could be self-sustaining, and I
think in the long run it would be much more beneficial to the bank-
ers if the men were paid properly. We contact prominent men in
this work, and we have to associate with them to some extent.

Senator COUZENS. And that is dangerous.
Mr. BRYAN. Yes; but it cannot always be avoided, and we cannot

live like someone working on the street at a dollar a day. In
regard to the future of banking, I think in the main we have got
to provide much better management. I think the results have
shown that bank management has been very poor.

Mr. PECORA. The management of banks?
Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir. I had a man in to see me the other day who

was complaining because the Comptroller of the Currency had
written to him saying that he would have to change the management
in the bank. He said:

Why, I don't see any occasion for that. This man is very popular. He is.
the mayor of our town and has been for 14 years.

I replied:
What does he know about the technical side of banking?
He said to me:
Oh, he doesn't know anything.
I said:
What is his business?
And he replied:
He is a plumber.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, that might qualify him to fix leaks. [Laugh-
ter.]

Mr. BRYAN. Yes. I think that within the operation of banks the
policy loans should be discontinued. I think the technical men in
banks fear their positions because directors want to favor their
companies and friends and things of that kind. It has been very
detrimental to the banking business, and I certainly do not want to
see this thing happen again, I mean the thing that has happened
in the last few years.

Senator COUZENS. Don't you think the Comptroller of the Cur-
rency ought to be given more power under the law to regulate banks ?

Mr. BRYAN. Yes, sir. I think the laws have not been strict enough,
and there has been a tendency to promise many things, to correct
this and that, and to temporize. I think we have delayed too much
in some cases. And I think with better bank examiners going in and
analyzing the situations they would see that correction is made.
Anyone can go in and examine a bank and write a report, but it is
getting results that counts. And I might say that one makes himself
very unpopular when he is honestly and sincerely trying to prop-
erly examine banks.

Mr. PECORA. Unpopular with whom ?
Mr. BRYAN. With bankers.
Mr. PECORA. Have you anything else to present to the subcom-

mittee, Mr. Bryan?
Mr. BRYAN. I think that is all. Am I now excused?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. BRYAN. Finally excused?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; you will be excused, Mr. Bryan.
(Thereupon the witness was excused).
Mr. PECORA. Call Mr. McKee.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. McKee, come forward, hold up your right

hand, and be sworn. You solemnly swear that you will tell the
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, regarding thje
matters now under investigation by the subcommittee. So help
you God.

Mr. MCKEE. I do.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN K. McKEE, CHIEF OF THE EXAMININtJ
DIVISION, RECONSTRUCTION FINANCE CORPORATION, WASH-
INGTO, D.C.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. McKee, what is your full name, address, and
business or occupation?

Mr. MCKEE. John K. McKee, chief of examining division, Recon-
struction Finance Corporation; residence now, Washington, D.C.

Mr. PECORA. HOW long have you been chief of the examining
division of the Reconstruction Finance Corporation?

Mr. MCKEE. Since the spring of 1933.
Senator COUZENS. Did you say the spring of 1933 ?
Mr. MCKEE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Less than a year?
Mr. MCKEE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Were you connected with the R.F.C. prior to your
becoming chief of its examining division ?

Mr. MCKEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. When did your affiliation or connection with the

R.F.C. commerce, and in what capacities have you served the R.F.C. ?
Mr. MCKEE. I began in February of 1932 as an examiner. And

I was assistant chief of the examining division from June of 1932
until May of 1933, when I was made chief of the examining division.

Senator COTJZENS. What was your experience before you went to
theE.F.C?

Mr. MCKEE. I had been in the banking business since 1910, up to
1932.

Senator COTJZENS. Where?
Mr. MCKEE. In Pittsburgh.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. McKee, do you recall an application having been

made to the E.F.C. for a loan to the Union Guardian Trust Co. of
Detroit some time in 1932?

Mr. MCKEE. I do. But I was not familiar with the application.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have anything to do with that initial appli-

cation ?
Mr. MCKEE. I did not.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have anything to do as an examiner or as an

official of the Examining Division of the R.F.C, with any applica-
tions which were made to the R.F.C. either by the Guardian Detroit
Union Group, Inc., or any of the banking units of that group?

Mr. MCKEE. Not until January of 1933.
Mr. PECORA. Will you tell the committee in your own way the ex-

periences that you had or the actions taken, beginning with January
of 1933 in connection with such application?

Mr. MCKEE. May I first state for your record that the Reconstruc-
tion Finance Corporation is privileged to make loans on full and
adequate security. The making of such loans* is through an estab-
lished agency system throughout the United States, 33 in number.
The procedure for applications for loans is that they shall come
through the medium of the agency division or the agency in that
particular territory. And an application comes in with such recom-
mendation to our office in Washington. In several particular cases,
deserving, probably, ultra-confidential relations, the applicant has
come direct to Washington for relief. That was unusual, however.
On January 26, 1933, I was called into the office of Governor Talley,
about 3 p.m.

Senator COUZENS (interposing). Tell us who Governor Talley is.
Mr. MCKEE. He was assistant to the directors of the Reconstruc-

tion Finance Corporation. In a brief way Governor Talley dis-
cussed this Detroit situation with me. He had just completed a
conference, lasting the most of the day, with individuals represent-
ing the Union Guardian Group, who desired

Mr. PECORA (interposing). You mean the Guardian Detroit Union
Group, don't you?

Mr. MCKEE. That is correct. Who desired that somebody be sent
to Michigan to survey their situation, and to ascertain whether or
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not a loan could be made of sufficient size to pay off the depositors
of the Union Guardian Trust Co. Our coversation was brief. I
was instructed by the Board to proceed to Detroit, with full authority
to recommend such loan as I saw fit to make, and to take with me
such men as I deemed necessary to complete the operation. We
started off with a skeleton force that evening, and arrived Saturday
morning, January 27, and about noon on Saturday met with the
principals of this Group in the Union Guardian Trust Building.

Mr. PECORA. Who were those principals?
Mr. MOKEE. Mr. Kanzler, Mr. Lord, and Mr. Longley. It was

confined to those three. Mr. Kanzler and Mr. Longley, together
with Mr. Leyburn, had been with Governor Talley the day before.
Mr. Leyburn joined our little group there, and we started in at
the high points of the situation. Finally we got down to a basis to
decide what was the best thing to do with the entire situation, the
idea in this application being predicated upon the embarrassing con-
dition then existing of the Union Guardian Trust Co. The idea of
the Group representatives was that, due to the size of this bank and
the earning power of its fiduciary capacity, they desired to continue
its identity for that earning power, but they did desire to transfer the
deposit liability of that Group to the Guardian National Bank of
Commerce.

Now, as you gentlemen may know, a trust company institution in
the State of Michigan is not authorized to accept deposits. So that
the only deposit liability of the Union Guardian Trust Go. was that
in the form of trust deposits—I mean trust-company deposits—or
certificates of deposit. The character of the deposits of the Union
Guardian Trust Co., amounting to something like 20 or 25 million
dollars at that time, were corporate funds or municipal funds
deposited with the bank primarily for the interest they paid on
such deposits. In starting into this situation we knew before we
left Washington of the existing commitment the R.F.C. had madet
and the proceeds that had been disbursed for the benefit of this
Union Group. And we did know and did anticipate, although I was
not familiar with it, the office had anticipated probable further loans
to this company, knowing of its embarrassing condition since July
of 1932. So we had well scanned from time to time the collateral
that was pledged to us. Previously we had had two men go to
Detroit and make a very careful examination of the collateral on
the ground; and we had, from the information in our possession,,
the review and were satisfied that the loan on the collateral was
about as much as we could possibly make.

The CHAIRMAN. HOW much was that loan?
Mr. MOKEE. At that time I think it was in the neighborhood of

9 or 10 million dollars. However, a commitment had been made for
a greater amount, but it had not been fully withdrawn. We started
into this problem in a careful way. We discussed it with the prin-
cipals of the group, who apparently had been doing everything they
could to correct the situation, with which they were familiar. And
through this medium of relief at the time they contemplated correct-
ing the picture of every bank that needed correction in the group.
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Their first idea was to transfer or sell assets—undesirable assets—
that had theretofore been criticized by the examiners, from this
group of banks to the Union Guardian Trust Co., and have the Union
Guardian Trust Co. borrow all the money, a sufficient amount to
repay the banks for those assets, as well as to borrow enough money
to discharge their full deposit liability. After a conference of an
hour or so, probably longer, it was then thought it would be a rather
embarrassing thing on that unit to carry such a burden of borrowed
money, and I believe it was my suggestion that they should organize
a mortgage company, a mortgage loan company, which could take
title to those assets

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Of all the banking units?
Mr. MOKEE. Of the units of the group, providing that the assets

would represent mortgage loans at least in excess of 50 percent of
the portfolio, and subscribe to the capital stock of such mortgage
loan company in the amount of 5 million dollars. That seemed to
strike a harmonious chord. I conferred with our board, and they
said they would consider such an application. I t was necessary
for them to get in touch with all of the banks of the group, to
present the collateral. The various officers of the banks came in
there with their collateral in pouches, and we attempted, working
night and day there, to prepare a schedule commensurate with our
usual form of application. We had men there, 10 or 12 of them,
grading collateral all through the night. And on February 6th I
arrived back in Washington with the conclusions and that first
application. When those gentlemen had appeared in Washington
they said they had something in the neighborhood of assets of
around 95 or 96 million dollars.

Mr. PECORA. Face value ?
Mr. MCKEE. Face value of assets to pledge for the loan., and that

the loan required would be in the neighborhood of 65 million dol-
lars. Of course, in those assets they had a contingent liability, or
some of them had—well, one in fact was a possible assessment
against the shareholders of the Union Guardian Group, if and
when needed, and they were willing to pledge it. The conclusions
and the grading of those assets in the first form of application,
were brought to Washington and presented to our board.

Mr. PECORA. What was the summary of that conclusion?
Mr. MCKEE. Will you excuse me if I refresh my memory?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MCKEE (after looking over some papers). The assets offered

at that time had a face value of approximately 49 million dollars;
that is, exclusively assets taken from the banks. In addition thereto,
we would have had 31 million dollars of assets already pledged to us
by the group. They had in addition to that equities in the Union
Building Co., which was the owner of the building which housed
the Union Guardian Trust Co., and three other bank buildings, and
other sundry assets, such assets as those of the Congress Corporation,
and the free assets left of the Union Guardian Group.

Mr. PECORA. What was the total value of those real-estate equities?
Mr. MCKEE. The real-estate equities were the Union Guardian
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Building, or the Union Building Co., which owned this bank build-
ing. They carried it on their books at four million and some odd
thousand dollars, and it was subject to two prior loans which totaled
about $6,400,000. They had three bank buildings which they ac-
quired through the consolidation, within the limits of Detroit. I
think one was outside of the city. They were also offered as collat-
eral. That collateral, minus two buildings, would amount to some
$64,871,000, including the free collateral and that already pledged
to us.

May I correct that, please ? That was in the neighborhood, count-
ing the buildings in at the face amount as carried on the books, of
about $88,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. That is the face value ?
Mr. MCKEE. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. And that included a carrying charge of $4,000,000

on the Union Building ?
Mr. MCKEE. That included that equity; yes.
Senator COTJZENS. And the building has been turned over, accord-

ing to the press, to the second mortgagees ?
Mr. MCKEE. I am not familiar with what happened to that.
Senator COUZENS. If that is so, the whole $4,000,000 is wiped out.

There is no equity, because it has gone into the charge of the second
mortgagees.

Mr. PECORA. Those real-estate equities included in this gross valu-
ation of $88,000,000 of assets were taken at book value, not actual
market value?

Mr. MCKEE. NO ; at the carrying value.
Mr. PECORA. What proportion of these face-value assets of $88,-

000,000 or thereabouts was considered as actual or market value at
that time?

Mr. MCKEE. May I answer that question in this way—that we
allocated liberal value to this collateral. In other words, in working
on a loan-value basis and on a liquidating-value basis of this col-
lateral we could only find at that time $20,000,000 in that collateral.

Senator ADAMS. HOW do you differentiate between what you call
liquidating value and loan value?

Mr. MCKEE. On loan value, Senator, we find an appraised value of
the property and take a percentage of that. On liquidating value we
use what we believe the asset will liquidate for.

Senator ADAMS. Right then.
Mr. MCKEE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much of a loan was sought by the group at that

time against these assets that had a liquidating value of about
$20,000,000?

Senator COTJZENS. Before he answers that, Mr. Pecora, I think it
would come better in order if he would tell us what that loan value
was at that time.

Mr. MCKEE. Approximately $20,000,000.
Senator COTTZENS. I thought you said that was the liquidating

value.
Mr. MCKEE. It ran about $17,000,000.
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Senator COTJZENS. I do not understand that point. I understood
that the liquidating value was lower than the loan value.

Mr. MCKEE. NO, Senator; maybe I have not made it clear. For
loan value we take the appraisement of an asset. For instance, we
have a mortgage of $4,000 on a house which is worth $6,500. We
will take a percentage, allocate a percentage to it, and call it loan
value; but if that house is actually worth $5,000, that will be the
liquidating value of it, or if it is worth $4,000 that would be the
liquidating value of that asset. In other words

Mr. PECORA. In other words, the loan value is less than the
liquidating value?

Mr. MCKEE. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Let me ask you this question: How large a loan

was being sought by the Group at that time, to be secured by its
assets, to have a liquidating value of $20,000,000?

Mr. MCKEE. In order to take those assets and make a pledge to
us of them, they required $49,600,000 loaned on those assets to repay
the banks for their capital adjustment.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, about two and a half times the
liquidating value of the assets that they had available for
collateral ?

Mr. MCKEE. Correct.
Senator COUZENS. I am still at a loss, and I want to get this

straight, because it was generally reputed at the time, and as I recall
from the conference, that you were willing to loan some $37,000,000
plus on the securities.

Mr. MCKEE. That was a later transaction, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. Oh. I beg your pardon.
Mr. PECORA. When you came back to Washington on February 6.

last, with this survey of the situation, what took place?
Mr. MCKEE. We had a special board meeting and the gentlemen

representing the units were invited in to tell their story, and then the
board went into executive session. I presented this matter and told
them how much I was willing to recommend that they loan on these
assets.

Senator COTJZENS. How much was it?
Mr. MCKEE. I was willing to recommend at that time $20,000,000.
Senator ADAMS. YOU were going to clear up to the liquidating

value, then;
Mr. MCKEE. Yes, sir; that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Did you feel that you were as liberal in making such

a recommendation as you possibly could be ?
Mr. MCKEE. I certainly did.
The CHAIRMAN. That included all the assets of all the members of

the Group ?
Mr. MCKEE. Just certain of their assets. The board at that time

made a commitment of—just before I go any further: I t was on all
the assets other than those pledged, and then there was $31,000,000
already pledged, face value of assets of the Guardian Union Trust
Co., of which $15,000,000 was borrowed.

Our board made a committment of $45,000,000, taking in the
other assets and repaying the other loan. In other words, they
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would make a loan of $45,000,000 if and when the Guardian Trust
Co. loan was fully repaid, principal and interest. Their require-
ments, as I said, were in the neighborhood of $65,000,000 at that
time. We were not told the difference could be made up, but our
board was led to believe that Mr. Ford, who had on deposit with
the Guardian Trust Co. some seven and a half million dollars, might
be willing to subordinate his deposits; and Mr. Ford was not rep-
resented directly, other than we believed that Mr. Longley and Mr.
Kanzler were closely affiliated with Mr. Ford, and although thejr
held out no promises and had nothing in writing to show that, it was
felt at that time that Mr. Ford might subordinate his seven and
a half million dollars. It still left a gap which was more than could
be reached. I telephoned our men to try to exchange these rejected
assets for better assets to see if we could fill up the hole. We did
that. We revamped the application, but there was still a hole-
Finally, on February 10, I left Washington for Detroit on our final
trip before the holidays. We went up there and revamped the
whole thing. The Group then were convinced that it was impos-
sible to correct as they wanted to the unit banks, and would have
to be satisfied in obtaining sufficient money to bail out the Guardian
Union Trust Co. which had an abnormal deposit liability commen-
surate with its free assets. Its free assets, as reported to us, were
about $12,000,000 face value, and deposit liabilities in the neighbor-
hood of 20 to 25 million dollars.

Mr. PECORA. What was the liquidating value of those free deposits
having a face value of $12,000,000 ?

Mr. MCKEE. We found later on, Mr. Pecora, that they could not
pledge all of that $12,000,000; that there was only available for
pledge about $7,940,000.

Mr. PECORA. Face value?
Mr. MCKEE. Face value—which had a liquidating value of about

$5,096,000.
The revamping of the last and final application, which we worked

on up until the Michigan bank holiday moratorium was declared,
was on the basis that assets would be pledged from the following
units: the free assets of the Union Trust Co.; the pledged assets of
the Union Trust Co.

Senator COUZENS. YOU mean, the Guardian Trust Co. ?
Mr. MCKEE. Yes, sir; that is correct. The Union Building Co.'s

equity in the building; the assets of the Congress Corporation; cer-
tain assets of the National Bank of Commerce, and the free assets of
the Guardian Union Group.

A commitment was made on assets with a total face of $64,871,000.
which included assets already pledged, as well as the assets to be
offered and on which we made a commitment of $37,720,000.

Mr. PECORA. Just a moment: What was the liquidating value of
the $64,000,000 face value of assets?

Mr. MCKEE. $37,762,000.
Mr. PECORA. SO again the Reconstruction Finance Corporation

made a commitment of a loan equal in amount to the full liquidat-
ing value of the available assets?
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Mr. MCKEE. Correct. The amount required in order to do that
correction was $49,600,000, which left a deficiency of $11,880,000.

Before I left for Detroit I was told by our president, Mr. Miller, at
that time, that there would be a meeting at the White House on Sat-
urday morning; there would be one Friday evening and one on Sat-
urday morning, and for me to take a train and talk to him in the
morning, which I did. Mr. Walter Chrysler and Mr. Alfred Sloan—
one of the Chrysler Corporation and the other of the General Motors
Corporation—were invited to the White House to be advised of the
seriousness of the situation in Detroit. I was advised by Mr. Miller,
by telephone, Saturday morning, that this meeting had occurred and
that Mr. Sloan and Mr. Chrysler both had instructed their local rep-
resentatives to stand by and meet with me when called, which they
•did.

The CHAIRMAN. Some gentlemen want to catch a train, and we had
better suspend now and have you appear again at the next session.
We will take a recess now until next Monday morning at 10 o'clock.

(Whereupon, at 3:45 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned until
Monday, January 15, 1934, at 10 a.m.)
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